Reconnecting Americans to the Benefits of Work

SCP REPORT NO. 5-21 | OCTOBER 2021



A project of the Joint Economic Committee – Republicans jec.senate.gov | G-01 Dirksen Senate Office Building Washington, DC 20510 | (202) 224-5171

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: RECONNECTING AMERICANS TO THE BENEFITS OF WORK

Why are fewer prime-age Americans in the workforce? Many popular explanations attribute Americans' declining labor force participation to declining wages, technological change, and international trade. A new report from Joint Economic Committee Republicans' Social Capital Project finds that these forces cannot fully explain increasing inactivity among able-bodied prime-age Americans.

Instead, many would-be workers are voluntarily disconnected from work, and government programs and policies have likely made work less attractive for these Americans. Beyond a paycheck, employment is also an important source of social capital that provides material and immaterial benefits to personal well-being. By evaluating the incentives workers face, the report recommends a number of policy reforms to lift barriers, remove disincentives, and increase the attractiveness of work.

KEY FINDINGS:

- The U.S. has witnessed an unprecedented rise in disconnected prime-age workers over time. For men, this trend goes back half a century, with their labor force participation rate falling from over 97 percent in 1955 to 89 percent before the pandemic. For women, receding workforce participation began in the last two decades.
- Many popular explanations blame declining wages, technological change, and international trade. However, key evidence indicates these forces have not made it significantly more difficult for workers to find well-paying jobs.
- Examining worker preferences and their incentives provides a better explanation. The decline in prime-age labor force participation has been mostly voluntary. Only 12 percent of inactive, prime-age, able-bodied men said they wanted a job or were open to work. Among men who are inactive for reasons other than disability, retirement, education, or homemaking, 41 percent personally receive government assistance.
- Government policies may be tipping the scales away from work. A growing number of Americans receive government assistance, which has been shown to lower employment. Regulations can also disproportionately harm low-skilled workers by creating unnecessary barriers to economic opportunity.

- Policymakers can help reconnect Americans to work by lifting barriers, removing disincentives, and increasing the attractiveness of work.
 Policymakers could lift barriers to work through occupational licensing reform, zoning reform for home-based businesses, increased flexible work arrangements, better targeted non-compete agreements, and reintegration of the previously incarcerated. Policymakers could also fix disincentives to work in Temporary Assistance for Needy Families, the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, Medicaid, Social Security Disability Insurance, Supplemental Security Income, Unemployment Insurance, and other social safety net programs. Finally, to expand positive incentives, policymakers could study wage subsidies and ways to better match worker skills to employer demand.
- Ultimately, the costs of disconnection are far too high. Work instills selfrespect, offers a chance to thrive through personal achievements, and is an opportunity to deepen community ties. Revitalizing connections to work, especially in the post-pandemic labor market, can significantly improve the economic, social, and mental well-being of disconnected Americans.

INTRODUCTION

Employment during our working years provides the income that affords us the things we value in life and most Americans work hard to put food on the table every day. But while few people would profess that they live to work, it is also not the case that most people simply work to live. Seven in ten workers say they would "enjoy having a paying job even if I did not need that money," and over a quarter affirm that their "main satisfaction in life comes from work."

Workers derive meaning and purpose from employment. The workplace offers the chance to associate with others and form affirming and satisfying relationships. Those relationships provide material and immaterial benefits to workers; that is to say, they constitute valuable social capital.

In the absence of work, people and communities suffer. Those outside the labor market (neither working nor looking for work) fare worse than their employed counterparts, as we found in our report, "Inactive, Disconnected, and Ailing: A Portrait of Prime-Age Men Out of the Labor Force."² Prime-age men who are out of the labor force are more socially isolated and less happy than employed men. At the community level, the disappearance of work can lead to depopulation, brain drain, and the decline of other institutions of civil society.

Unfortunately, American men have become increasingly disconnected from the world of work, a trend going back many decades. As the American Enterprise Institute's Nicholas Eberstadt noted in his May 2019 testimony before the Joint Economic Committee, the employment-to-population ratio for prime-age men is near levels seen in the Great Depression-era.³ Among women, a long, steady increase in labor force participation also reversed course over the past twenty years.

In June 2020, the National Bureau of Economic Research officially demarcated February 2020 as the start of the pandemic-induced recession.⁴ Much of the content in this report will refer to a timeframe that preceded the pandemic, with recognition that we have much left to learn about the effects it will leave behind on our health, communities, and economy. We can only speculate how much the pandemic will change the world of work. Whether temporary or long lasting, the economic disruptions may accelerate promising pre-pandemic trends such as more flexible work options and remote work, while also possibly compounding the decades-long decline in male labor force participation and other labor market trends. In September 2021, overall employment remained about five million jobs short of its pre-pandemic level, a worrying sign for many Americans' connection to work.

Although this report mainly focuses on the pre-pandemic period, understanding this history is critical to understanding the future of the labor market. This report summarizes trends in the American labor market, considers the possible explanations for declining labor force participation, and explores a number of possible reforms that could promote employment for the able-bodied. It is primarily concerned with prime working-age adults (ages 25 to 54) whose disconnection from the world of work is not due to their getting an education, being happily retired, preferring to raise a family, or being physically or mentally incapable of work. Many women and men outside the labor force lead productive, valuable, and happy lives, however, work does seem to increase life satisfaction, social connectedness, and self-esteem.⁵ Work is a means to promote wellbeing, not an end in itself. At the same time, no one has the right to expect taxpayers to support them if they are able to support themselves and their families but choose not to work.

The reasons that so many men have fallen out of regular employment is important. One worrying hypothesis is that declining employer demand for workers, especially low-wage workers, has depressed wages and diminished the market incentive to work. As this report will argue, there is stronger evidence that a shrinking supply of labor is the dominant trend, as more workers choose not to supply their labor due to changing preferences and external incentives. Less labor market work among students, full-time parents, or early retirees is not an immediate concern. Rising inactivity among men with the capacity for independence who subsist in large measure on government transfers requires careful reforms to encourage a return to the self-sufficiency of work.

Our examination of disconnection from work begins with an overview of trends that affect the supply of and demand for labor.

A TRANSFORMED LABOR FORCE

The U.S. labor force evolved in countless ways over the course of the last century and through the beginning of the twenty-first century. The most notable changes include:

- · An aging workforce (and an aging population more generally),
- · Increasing participation of women in the labor force,
- Rising educational attainment among Americans,
- · Growth in the share of the workforce comprised of immigrants,
- A technology and trade driven shift from a largely agrarian economy, to one dominated by industrial production, to an economy primarily involving services,
- Changes in the skill requirements of jobs, and
- Increasing numbers of men disconnected from the labor force.

Skewing Older Over Time

The Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) reports that, since the late 1990s, older workers remained in the workforce longer while the youngest workers are increasingly delaying entry.⁶ As older Americans delay retirement, BLS projects that workers

aged 65 and older will account for 8.6 percent of the workforce by 2026 (up from 5.8 percent in 2016). Older Americans with more education are disproportionately extending their work lives because high-skill jobs themselves are usually more gratifying and less physically demanding.⁷ As for younger Americans, most 16-to 19-year-olds, and increasingly 20- to 24-year-olds, are forgoing work in favor of obtaining additional years of formal education. As a result, the share of 16- to 24-year-olds not in education, employment, or training (referred to as NEET) remained largely unchanged between 1998 and 2014. However, the share of 16-to 24-year-olds with only a high school diploma who are NEET increased from 8 percent to 12 percent over the same period.⁸

Focusing on the prime working-age population (ages 25 to 54), as we do in the following sections, allows us to set aside these trends among the youngest and oldest workers, which are driven by changes in health, longevity, and school enrollment.

More Women in the Labor Force

Among the most consequential changes in the American economy has been the steady entrance of women into the labor force (Figure 1). Over the last half of the twentieth century, the female labor force participation rate (LFPR) more than doubled. Among prime-age women, it rose from 35 percent in 1948, to 45 percent in 1965, to 55 percent by 1975 and 65 percent by 1981. It peaked in 1999 at 77 percent, before temporarily declining, and in 2019 it neared the peak again at 76 percent. As American women steadily joined the labor force, their male counterparts slowly exited, a point we will discuss below. The pandemic reduced LFPR among prime-age women by a percentage point to 75 percent in 2020, about the same rate as in 2017. LFPR for prime-age men fell by more than a percentage point in 2020, dipping below 88 percent and marking a record low.



Figure 1. Prime Working-Age Labor Force Participation Rates by Sex, 1870-2020

Source: Social Capital Project analyses of decennial census data and tabulations of Bureau of Labor Statistics estimates.⁹

More Education and Changes in Participation by Education

In 1940, only 5 percent of prime working-age Americans had been in college for at least four years, while 72 percent had less than twelve years of schooling (Figure 2).¹⁰ The share with at least four years of college (BA+) more than doubled by 1970 to 13 percent and more than doubled again by 2000 to 29 percent. In 2020, 41 percent of prime working-age Americans have a bachelor's degree or a graduate degree. Over the same period, the share with less than twelve years of schooling fell to 8 percent and fell to 5 percent among native-born Americans. Today, the median prime working-age American has at least some post-secondary education, while in 1940 a similar person had no more than an eighth-grade education.



Figure 2. Composition of Prime Working-Age Educational Attainment, 1940-2020

Source: Social Capital Project analysis of decennial census and Current Population Survey data. See endnote 9.

As Americans have become more educated, labor force participation trends differ for those with more and those with less schooling. Figure 3 shows that labor force participation rises with education, and the participation trends for men and for women follow the same broad pattern as in Figure 1, regardless of education level. However, the decline in male labor force participation and rise in female participation vary by level of schooling.¹¹



Figure 3. Prime Working-Age Labor Force Participation by Sex and Educational Attainment, 1940-2020

In 1940, labor force participation was nearly identical for prime working-age men across all education levels, differing by just 1 percentage point. By 2020, participation had only declined to 94 percent for men with a bachelor's degree, but fell to 86 percent for those with a high school diploma or some college attendance, and 78 percent for those with less than a high school degree.

Among women, participation in the labor force was unequal in 1940 across educational categories, but participation rose for all three groups through the 1990s. Women without a high school diploma fell behind other women over time. In 2019, the most educated women were near peak participation and were more likely to be in the labor force than the least-educated men. That remained true in 2020 as well, even as labor force participation rates declined across demographic groups.

Interpreting these trends is difficult because of rising educational attainment across the entire population. While Figure 2 does not break trends out by sex, in 1940, three in four working-age men lacked a high school diploma, and barely one in 20 had a bachelor's degree. Today, just 9 percent are in that lowest category and over one-third have at least a bachelor's degree. Labor force participation fell substantially among men who drop out of high school, but very few men drop out today, and therefore those that do drop out may be presumed to be less attractive employees relative to men in 1940 who did not graduate high school. Similarly, college graduates are a less rarified group today than they were in 1940, so it may be unsurprising that their labor force participation rates fell somewhat. Educational trends for women are similar. We will return to the complications raised by trend analyses for different educational groups when we investigate wages below.

Larger Foreign-Born Population

Trends for those with less than a bachelor's degree would look even worse if not for the higher rates of labor force participation among the foreign-born population. This group can be tracked only since 1994, but the foreign-born share of the working-age population roughly doubled since then, rising from under 12 percent to 22 percent in 2020.¹² Between 1994 and 2020, the labor force participation rate among working-age native-born men without a high school diploma fell from 74 percent to 65 percent, but among their foreign-born counterparts, participation rose from 87 to 90 percent. That was nearly as high as the participation rate in 2020 of native-born male college graduates (94 percent).¹³

As shown in Figure 2, the foreign-born working-age population is about as likely as native-born Americans to have a bachelor's degree or more, but it is much less likely to have a high school education. In fact, roughly half of working-age men without a high school diploma today were born outside the United States. Due to low birth rates among native-born Americans, it is expected that by 2024, immigration will account for the majority of U.S. population growth, which will continue to change the education composition and average wage measures of the labor force.¹⁴

Shift from Production to Service

The share of jobs in agriculture and related services fell from over half of primeage labor force participants in 1870 to less than one in twenty by 1970 (Figure 4).¹⁵ Though the share was continuously falling, the number of workers in agriculture peaked in 1910. In fact, there were more agriculture-related workers in 1950 than there were in 1870, and there are only 25 percent fewer today.¹⁶ Rather than the agricultural sector shrinking in absolute terms, it simply grew by much less than other sectors and much less than the total workforce. Similarly, the largest share of prime-age workers were in manufacturing between 1930 and 1970, with a peak in 1960, yet the number of prime-age manufacturing workers peaked in 1990. Today there are still more manufacturing workers than in 1950.¹⁷ Since the 1960s, manufacturing lost ground relative to the service sector and wholesale and retail trade industries.



Figure 4. Distribution of Employment by Industry among Prime-Age Workers, 1870-2020

 1870
 1880
 1900
 1910
 1920
 1930
 1940
 1950
 1970
 1980
 1990
 2000
 2010
 2020

 Source: Social Capital Project analyses of decennial census and Current Population Survey data. See endnote 14.
 1880
 1880
 1880
 1880
 1880
 1890
 2000
 2010
 2020

Shifts in the Skill Requirements of Jobs

Occupational skills are most often organized along two dimensions, grouping occupations into four types: non-routine cognitive (management, professional, and technical jobs), non-routine manual (service jobs), routine cognitive (sales and office jobs), and routine manual (production, transportation, materials moving, natural resources, construction, and maintenance jobs).¹⁸



Figure 5. Distribution of Employment by Occupational Skill Set among Prime-Age Workers, 1870-2020

1870 1880 1900 1910 1920 1930 1940 1950 1960 1970 1980 1990 2000 2010 2020 Source: Social Capital Project analyses of decennial census and Current Population Survey data. See endnote 16. "Routine manual" includes production, transportation, materials moving, natural resources, construction, and maintenance jobs. "Non-routine Manual" includes service jobs. "Routine Cognitive" includes sales and office jobs. "Non-routine Cognitive" includes management, professional, and technical jobs.

Over the long run, the clear picture is a decline in the number of routine manual jobs relative to cognitive jobs, especially non-routine cognitive jobs.¹⁹ Non-routine jobs, both cognitive and manual, grew faster over recent decades than jobs that involve routine work.²⁰ In 1960, just under half (44 percent) of prime-age workers were in routine manual jobs, compared with just one-fifth (20 percent) in non-routine cognitive jobs. In 2020, those figures have flipped: 23 percent of prime-age workers are in routine manual jobs and 45 percent are in non-routine cognitive jobs, as shown in Figure 5. This reversal corresponds with changes in the educational attainment of the prime-age workforce. Figure 2 shows that from 1960 to 2020, the share of the prime-age population with less than a high school education fell from around 50 percent to less than 10 percent, while the share who graduated from college rose from less than 10 percent to 40 percent.

The Rise of "Disconnected Men"

Prime-age men's LFPR peaked at over 97 percent in 1955, slowly declined to 90.5 percent in 2008, and then dropped to 88 percent by 2014, as indicated in Figure 1. It inched up from there, but pre-pandemic it was only 89 percent in 2019. With the onset of the pandemic-induced recession in 2020, prime-age male labor force participation fell below 88 percent in April 2020, a record low. The pandemic may have worsened decades-long trends in declining workforce attachment, especially among lower-income prime-age workers.²¹

Men who are not in the workforce are also increasingly less likely to seek employment. Since 1964, there have been more jobless prime-age men who are not looking for work than jobless prime-age men who are actively looking for employment. This has been true in every year except 1982 and 1983. Even during the COVID-19 pandemic when unemployment reached 14.8 percent, on an annual basis, the growing population of inactive men still outnumbered those actively looking for work in 2020.²² Until the early 2010s, there were typically only one or two inactive prime-age men who were not looking for work for every one primeage man looking for work. In 2019, there were four times as many prime-age men out of the labor force as there were unemployed and looking for work.²³ Inactivity among prime-age men has risen over time, and risen significantly in the more recent past.

Prime-age men not looking for work are unlikely to have recent ties to an employer and are unlikely to have recently engaged in looking for work. One study found that among prime-age men out of the labor force in a given week in 2015, only 17 percent had participated in the labor force at some point in the previous year.²⁴ The proportion of prime-age men with these weakened ties or no recent connection at all to work or looking for work is growing. The share of men in their prime working years who neither worked nor looked for work in the previous year rose from 4 percent in 1976 to 10 percent in 2019.²⁵ These men are disconnected from work altogether.

Another way to think about the inactive population is by differentiating between workers who are entirely inactive and those who cycle in and out of the labor market. Economist John Coglianese finds that these "in and out" workers account for anywhere between 20 percent and 40 percent of the decline in participation among prime-age men between 1984 and 2011.²⁶ Our research suggests that men who cycle in and out of the labor force are concentrated in households with another worker.²⁷ By comparison, men who drop out entirely are more likely to live alone and receive transfer income, or government benefits.²⁸

A large majority of the out of work force prime-age male population, 82 percent, does not have a bachelor's degree.²⁹ In the last twenty years, inactivity rose the most among men without a college degree and among those who previously earned low wages.³⁰ These men are disproportionately likely to live in rural localities—particularly in the Southeast.³¹

COSTS OF DISCONNECTION

While each of the labor market trends above are interesting and interrelated, the unprecedented rise of disconnected prime-age workers will be a major focus of the remaining report. For men, this trend goes back half-a-century. Receding female workforce participation began in the last few decades. Mothers may have experienced some of the largest employment impacts of the coronavirus pandemic, although early data suggests employment has since rebounded considerably for women, bringing their employment losses in line with those experienced by men.³²

Many men outside the labor force have legitimate reasons, including school, retirement, or taking care of home and family—in 2017, 13 percent were in school, 9 percent were taking care of family members or homemakers, and 6 percent were retired. Still many other men outside the labor force are unambiguously disabled, and others receive disability payments but would have worked in past eras—as of 2017, just under half (47 percent) of prime-age men out of the labor force described themselves as disabled. Still, about a quarter (24 percent) of inactive men fall into none of the above categories.

For men in the latter category, labor market disconnection represents a tremendous loss of economic potential, and carries equally steep social costs. Rather than channeling time toward community-supporting activities (volunteering or caring for loved ones) or self-improvement (education or job training)—disconnected men tend to withdraw. In "Inactive, Disconnected, and Ailing," the Social Capital Project reported that disconnected men are twice as likely as employed men to say that they do not get invited to do things, would find it hard to get help with a move, and do not have someone available to share fears and worries.³³ Only half are married and living with a spouse—compared to two-thirds of employed men—and a quarter live alone.³⁴ They spend nearly 30 percent of their time alone and fill much of their days consuming media through television, video games, and the internet.³⁵

Prolonged idleness can bring terrible consequences. Many disconnected men subsist on government benefits while their skills atrophy and their potential as workers, husbands, fathers, and citizens diminishes. Detached from the labor force, these men lose what work brings: economic independence, but also the respect of others and self-assurance associated with it. Survey data show that disconnected men are less satisfied, less happy, more stressed, and more depressed than their employed counterparts.³⁶

This crisis cannot be attributed primarily to economic discouragement or an absence of available jobs. In February 2020, just two percent of prime-age men out of the labor force met the official definition of a "discouraged worker"— someone who wants a job, is available to work, and who looked for work in the past year but has not looked in the past four weeks due to economic reasons. In June 2020, that figure was still under three percent.³⁷ Only six percent of men who

were inactive throughout 2018 indicated that the main reason they did not work was that they could not find a job,³⁸ and the men who could not find a job account for very little of the rise in non-working men over the long run.³⁹ In fact, the evidence suggests that three quarters of men outside the labor force in a given week prefer not to work (at least at the jobs on offer).⁴⁰

Many disconnected men experienced challenging childhoods and unstable home life. Interviews with 30-36 year-old men by the BLS found that "Nonworkers not only are more disadvantaged in many aspects of their current lives—such as education, health, incarceration, and finances—but they also were disadvantaged earlier in their lives in terms of family and neighborhood background."⁴¹ Male nonworkers were less likely to grow up with two parents, and more likely to have a mother who gave birth as a teenager, to experience higher neighborhood poverty, to experience gun violence between ages 12 and 18, and to be arrested before age 18. Many of these characteristics echo issues associated with family instability highlighted in the Social Capital Project report, "The Demise of the Happy Two-Parent Home."⁴² The BLS data also suggests that health issues and incarceration are the two most likely explanations for the inactivity of prime-age men.⁴³ These non-workers are also more likely to be financially supported by a parent they live with and to receive government transfers themselves or with a spouse or partner.⁴⁴

Men who are voluntarily out of the labor force presumably know best whether or not they would be happier working. Many of these men may be in school, full-time parenting, or enjoying early retirement. Policymakers should not worry about these men. To the extent that there are inactive men with the capacity for independence who subsist in large measure on government transfers, policymakers should prioritize removing disincentives to work from government programs and investigate other ways to encourage a return to work. The economy would be more productive and civil society more vibrant if inactive workers could be reintegrated into the workforce.

EXPLANATIONS FOR DECLINING LABOR FORCE CONNECTION

Why are fewer prime-age Americans in the labor force? While the question sounds simple, the answer is far more complex. The explanations generally include some combination of declining employer demand for workers, especially for workers with lower levels of educational attainment, and shrinking supply, as more workers choose not to supply their labor, due to changing preferences or external incentives.

Many popular demand-side explanations blame weak wage growth, technological change, and international trade as key forces that have an outsized effect on workers without a higher education. There may be some truth in these accounts. Relative to those with high educational attainment, Americans with less schooling may be less in demand than they were fifty years ago. Properly analyzed, however, the evidence does not suggest that these demand-side forces have made it significantly more difficult to find well-paying jobs even for those with less-

marketable skills. Prior to the pandemic, the tight labor market delivered broad benefits to working Americans, with especially large wage gains accruing to the lowest wage workers.⁴⁵ Meanwhile, analysts often overlook explanations that emphasize changes in worker preferences, the incentives faced by workers who rely on government assistance, and other government-imposed barriers to work.

Declining Pay for Workers with Less-Marketable Skills?

If demand fell for workers whose skills command less in the labor market, we would expect that hourly wages should have fallen over time. And it is easy to find studies that report wages are indeed falling. One investigation in a leading economics journal recently reported, "for groups without a college degree, real hourly earnings were substantially lower in 2015 than they were in 1973" among prime-age men.⁴⁶ As we will see, while some measures of some men's pay declined from around 1970 through the early 1990s, they subsequently fully recovered, even among lower-wage workers. While relative stagnation is not cause for celebration, this finding does cut against the narrative that more men would be participating in the labor force if not for declining pay. Additionally, women's pay grew steadily during this time.

Analyzing wage trends is complicated due to changes in the makeup of the workforce over the years. The data for median wage and salary trends begins in 1973, making any longer-term trends for prime-age workers more difficult to determine. And given that 1973 represents a relatively high benchmark before declining until the 1990s, comparisons of wages today to 1973 obscure the growth since the early 1990s.

Figure 6 provides historical context. The chart shows hourly wage trends for the typical worker over the 80-year period from 1939 to 2019.⁴⁷ The trend line extending farthest back in time is not confined to prime-age Americans, but it is limited to subsets of private workers. It shows averages for these subsets in each year rather than medians. Fortunately, as is evident in the chart, this trend appears to be a good proxy for the median wage trend for prime-age workers, which is the shorter trend line in Figure 6.



Figure 6. Trends in Real Hourly Wages for the Typical Worker, 1939-2019

Source: Social Capital Project analyses. See endnote 47 for details.

World War II complicates the data from the earliest years, but from 1946 to 1973, wages rose 83 percent over 27 years after taking inflation into account, or 2.3 percent per year. From 1973 to 2019, median hourly pay rose just 13 percent over 46 years, or 0.3 percent per year.

Note that a 13 percent change in the median does not mean that the typical worker in 1973 was only 13 percent better off after 46 years. The median worker is the one in the middle, better off than half of workers and worse off than half. The 1973 median worker was not still at the median in 2019. Most workers see their pay rise over time as they gain more experience and secure better jobs; a twenty-year-old in 1973 retiring at 66 in 2019 would only rarely have seen an increase in pay as low as 13 percent. A 13 percent change in the median simply means that the worker in the middle in 2019 was 13 percent better off than the worker in the middle in 1973.

Importantly, the period since 1973 encompasses two very different eras. From 1973 until 1991, median hourly pay actually fell six percent. But since 1991, it rose 21 percent. That amounts to an increase of only 0.7 percent per year, however—well short of the growth seen in the immediate post-war decades.⁴⁸ While the year 1973 constitutes an obvious inflection point for growth in pay, using 1973 as

a breakpoint for wage growth analysis systematically negatively biases post-1973 wage growth figures as compared to using any other year.

This overall post-1973 trend conceals variation important for interpreting changes in the labor force. The middle line in Figure 7 re-displays the trend in median hourly pay from Figure 6 and combines men and women. However, Figure 7 reveals that the experience of these two groups differed dramatically.⁴⁹ The pay of the typical woman, though lower than for the typical male worker throughout the period, rose by 47 percent from 1973 to 2019. It even rose in the earlier period—by 12 percent between 1973 and 1989 (both business cycle peaks). Undoubtedly, this increase reflects the increasing opportunities enjoyed by women over the 1970s and 1980s. Women—especially married women—moved into occupations beyond the traditional ones to which many were confined in an earlier era, and they accumulated more work experience than in the past.





Source: Social Capital Project analyses of Current Population Survey data. See endnote 47 for details.

Among prime-age men, the story was less rosy. Pay rose by just 5 percent, and that reflects a recovery from a 21-year period of decline. At its low point, the hourly

pay of the typical male worker had fallen by 10 percent. But from 1994 to 2019, men saw an increase of 17 percent—not far off of the 25 percent increase among women. Whatever the causes of wage "stagnation," they operated primarily to reduce wages among men during the 1970s, 1980s, and during the recession of the early 1990s. Despite the ups and downs of the business cycle, the trajectory of pay over the past 25 or 30 years has been upward for both men and women.

The rest of the wage analyses in this section focus on the pay of male workers, since their trends have been a significant driver of policy discussions around inactive workers and connections to work. Trends in women's pay and work participation are also an important topic of study. However, it is men who have experienced the biggest and longest-running declines in historical levels of work participation and some researchers claim these same men have experienced declining pay. Female workers have benefited from fairly consistent wage growth over the same time period.

To investigate the possibility of declining pay for some workers, researchers tend to focus not on overall wage trends but on the different trends among prime-age men according to educational attainment. Figure 8 displays median wage trends for prime-age men at five different levels of educational attainment.⁵⁰ The chart indicates that wages were lower in 2019 than in 1973 among men who lacked a four-year college degree—down 13 percent among those lacking a high school diploma, down 16 percent among those with a diploma but no other schooling, and down 12 percent among those with some college but no bachelor's degree. Between 1973 and 2019 wages rose 15 percent among prime-age men with a bachelor's degree but no graduate degree, and they rose 43 percent among those with a graduate degree.



Figure 8. Trends in the Real Median Hourly Wages of Prime-Age Men by Educational Attainment, 1973-2019

Source: Social Capital Project analyses of Current Population Survey data. See endnote 47 for details. Educational attainment is based on years of schooling completed through 1990 (less than 12, 12, 13-15, 16, more than 16) and on a combination of highest grade completed and degree attainment thereafter (first grade up to twelfth grade but without a diploma, high school diploma or GED, some college but no more than an associate's degree, bachelor's degree, master's/professional/doctoral degree).

However, analyzing wages by educational attainment ignores the fact that, as Figure 2 shows, the workforce is growing more educated over time which changes the composition of the education groupings. For instance, looking at men without a high school diploma means assessing the wages of the leasteducated 30 percent of men in 1973 but the least-educated 10 percent of men in 2019. The group became much more disadvantaged over time, so all else equal, its pay would have fallen even if the pay of the bottom 30 percent did not. Similarly, in 1973, 19 percent of men were in one of the top two groups, but nearly 38 percent were in 2020. Therefore, the men in those top groups were less "elite" in 2020 than 47 years earlier.

A better way to assess wage trends for less- and more-advantaged workers is to look at wages at fixed points of the wage distribution. The median wage earner is the one in the middle of the distribution. The earner at the 10th percentile is the one with higher wages than 10 percent of workers but lower wages than 90 percent of workers. Figure 9 shows wage trends for prime-age men at different percentiles. As indicated above, the median male worker saw a wage increase of 5 percent between 1973 and 2019. Below the median, the 10th percentile of wages rose 3 percent, and the 30th percentile fell 3 percent. Above the median, wages grew by 24 percent at the 70th percentile and by 42 percent at the 90th.



Figure 9. Trends in the Real Hourly Wages of Prime-Age Men by Wage Percentile, 1973-2019

After 1994, the 10th percentile rose by 28 percent and the 30th percentile by 18 percent. Measuring from the high-water mark of 1973 to 1994, no one did well; even the 90th percentile of male pay rose only 6 percent, and the 70th percentile increased by just 1 percent. At the 10th percentile, hourly pay was 20 percent lower in 1994 than in 1973. The fact that men at the top did poorly over this period complicates explanations for wage stagnation that focus on manufacturing jobs, globalization, and the decline of union power, all of which usually predict wage divergence or polarization rather than a period of little change at all. Each of these explanations of wage trends tend to describe largely constant forces before and after 1994. Thus, theories that predict wage polarization or wage stagnation only among lower-wage workers struggle to account for the earlier period of consistent pay stagnation across all income groups. The sudden divergence in the mid-1990s does not fit the typical story.

Another issue missed by wage trends is that over time, non-wage compensation became a greater share of pay. Non-wage compensation includes employer contributions to employees' health and other insurance, contributions to retirement savings, and the payroll taxes they pay toward federal and state social

Source: Social Capital Project analyses of Current Population Survey data. See endnote 47 for details.

insurance programs. These contributions were 13 percent of compensation in 1973 but 19 percent in 2019.⁵¹ Figure 10 shows the same percentiles as in Figure 9, but this time wages at each percentile are adjusted upward by the same factor to account for non-wage compensation growth.⁵² This factor adjustment still likely underestimates the growth in compensation, particularly for the lower deciles for whom non-wage compensation often makes up a larger share of total compensation.⁵³



Figure 10. Trends in the Real Hourly Compensation of Prime-Age Men by Percentile, 1973-2019

Source: Social Capital Project analyses of Current Population Survey data. See endnote 52 for details.

Broader measures of compensation show more growth than a simple accounting of only wages. While median hourly wages among prime-age men rose 5 percent from 1973 to 2019, median hourly compensation rose 12 percent. At the 10th percentile, wages rose 3 percent and compensation rose 10 percent during the same time period. Instead of falling, the 30th percentile of hourly compensation rose by 4 percent, and the 70th and 90th percentiles rose by 33 percent and 52 percent.

One potential problem with using hourly wage and compensation trends is that they fail to capture changes in the annual hours that prime-age men work. Further, they do not account for the self-employed. Annual compensation can measure financial well-being more accurately for some workers if they choose to work additional hours or take on part-time work to supplement their other income.

Rather than showing trends in hourly wages, Figure 11 displays the trend in median annual earnings.⁵⁴ Line 1 shows the trend in annual wage and salary income among those who have no self-employment earnings. From 1973 to 2019, the increase in the annual median was 6 percent, compared with a 5 percent rise in the median hourly wage of prime-age men. Adding nonwage compensation (Line 2) leads to a 14 percent increase (compared with 12 percent for hourly compensation).⁵⁵ It turns out that adding the self-employed (and their earnings) to this sample does not change that conclusion: median annual compensation (Line 3) rises 13 percent.⁵⁶ At the 10th percentile (not shown), annual compensation (including the earnings of the self-employed) rose 4 percent, compared with 10 percent for the 10th percentile of hourly compensation among employees. In this case, lower annual compensation compared to the hourly measure is likely because more workers at the 10th percentile do not work consistently throughout the year or work fewer hours overall.



Figure 11. Trends in Real Median Annual Earnings of Prime-Age Men, 1973-2019

Source: Social Capital Project analyses of the Annual Social and Economic Supplement to the Current Population Survey. See endnote 54 for details.

A final criticism of the trends shown in this section is that we cannot observe the compensation of non-working prime-age males who have dropped out of the labor force. It may be that the only reason compensation seems to have risen is because would-be workers with low compensation are more likely to drop out of the data. In this telling, demand for less-skilled workers may have fallen, but the charts above fail to show it because they only look at men who continue to work.

Line 4 of Figure 11 attempts to address this criticism by displaying a counterfactual trend. Respondents in the Current Population Survey data who did not work in the previous year are asked why they did not work. The possible answers include inability to find work, being sick or disabled, taking care of home or family, going to school, retirement, being in the Armed Forces, or "other." Imagine that nonworking men who were disabled, sick, retired, or said they were nonworking for 'other' reasons not listed did not become a larger group between 1973 and 2019 relative to workers. Further, imagine that all these additional men who would have been working would have been below-median workers had they held down jobs. Finally, imagine that in every year all men with no earnings who said they could not find work had worked at below-median compensation. Line 4 in Figure 11 attempts to say what the trend in prime-age male compensation would have been under those counterfactual circumstances.

According to this counterfactual trend, the annual compensation of prime-age men still would have risen by 11 percent (instead of 13 percent).⁵⁷ Note too that annual compensation estimates include men who worked part of the year before leaving the workforce, some with no intention of coming back anytime soon. For such men, their annual compensation is a poor indicator of what they command in the labor market, and if such men grow more common in the data over time, it will tend to pull the compensation trends downward. If pay growth is stronger for men with stable connections to the workforce, then the counterfactual of annual compensation may also conceal the growth in pay among belowmedian workers with consistent labor force connections. Given this, the growth in annual compensation over time is very likely understated for men consistently participating in the workforce.

In summary, the bulk of the evidence suggests an upward trajectory of pay over the past 25 or 30 years for men and even more so for women. Following a long post-WWII boom, wage growth paused before returning to a respectable growth path in the 1990s. By choosing arbitrary time intervals, or narrowing the analysis to constantly shifting education cohorts, it is possible to tell a more pessimistic story. However, even these more stagnationist formulations tend to show constant, rather than declining pay. The reality of any given worker's wage trajectory is likely even rosier as medians and averages fail to tell the story of an individual's wage growth over their career or resulting from skill acquisition and work experience.

Pay Lagging Productivity?

Still other explanations for declining male prime-age participation sidestep

whether pay increased and instead assert that pay should have increased faster than it did. Many analysts claim that wage growth has decoupled from worker productivity, so that workers increasingly make less than the value of what they produce. Had pay risen as fast as productivity, more people would have stayed in the workforce. However, aggregate and median pay seem to have kept up with their comparable measures of productivity.

In order to properly assess how worker productivity tracks with pay, a number of adjustments need to be made in order to compare like with like. This means using average hourly compensation of all workers, adjusting compensation and productivity for inflation with the same price index, and using a productivity measure that excludes activities not associated with production.⁵⁸

Productivity measures the total production of the economy divided by the total hours worked—if the economy can produce more goods and services with fewer person-hours, productivity increases. Measures of compensation represent what is given in exchange for time spent working. Choosing the best variables to approximate these definitions is crucial in order to appropriately measure the link between compensation and productivity. For economic production, the measure best suited for comparison with compensation is Gross Domestic Income (GDI), which measures the total income paid to produce things and approximately equals GDP, which measures total purchases. Several components of GDI should still be excluded as they are not related to income paid for production (i.e., depreciation, net indirect taxes, rental income allocated to homeowners, and proprietor's income). Self-employment income should also be excluded from the production measure because it is not captured in the measurements of hourly pay. For the most comprehensive measure of hourly compensation it must include not just wages and salaries but also benefits, such as employer-provided health care, that are a growing portion of workers' earnings. Both variables must be adjusted using the same inflation measure, as differences stemming from the use of two different price indices may obscure the trends.

Figure 12 walks through each of these adjustments to the productivity and compensation data, updating work by labor economist James Sherk.⁵⁹ The two bolded lines below (light green for adjusted productivity and lightest blue for adjusted compensation) use the same implicit price deflator to show how wages and productivity remain closely associated with one another. The top green line shows growth in net hourly productivity for all workers including the self-employed. Proponents of the pay-productivity gap often present just the top line and the bottom dark blue line showing average hourly compensation of production and nonsupervisory workers. By using a broader measure of workers (medium blue line) and using more accurately comparable measures of inflation, the pay-productivity gap all but disappears. The medium blue line is adjusted using the Personal Consumption Expenditures (PCE) index which approximates inflation for the things people regularly purchase. The lightest blue line is adjusted using the implicit price deflator (IPD) a better measure of price changes for the things Americans actually produce and is more directly comparable to measures

of the associated changes in productivity. Comparing the lightest blue line to the light green line, more accurately aligns net hourly productivity with average hourly compensation using the same implicit price deflator and a similar universe of workers.



Figure 12. Adjusting for Proper Comparison of Compensation and Productivity Growth

Source: Social Capital Project analysis and James Sherk, "Workers' Compensation: Growing Along with Productivity," Heritage Foundation, May 31, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/workers-compensation-growing-along-productivity.

The pay-productivity gap is the subject of extensive research, with a number of high-quality studies confirming that compensation and productivity have not significantly diverged over time.⁶⁰ While some of this research shows some divergence after 2000, others confirm the continued close association shown in Figure 12.

Former Treasury Secretary Lawrence H. Summers and Anna M. Stansbury find that the link between productivity and compensation remains intact for both the median and average worker, despite a degree of weakening since 2000.⁶¹ Similarly, Robert Z. Lawrence notes that wages are associated closely with productivity over the 1970-2000 period and likely through 2008 when measured properly.⁶²

Measuring over the 1973-2016 period, former Council of Economic Advisers (CEA) Chairman Jason Furman notes that when measured properly, evidence at both the macro and micro levels demonstrate that productivity growth and wage growth are connected.⁶³

Not only is overall growth of hourly compensation and productivity nearly in lockstep over the 1973-2007 period, but median hourly compensation gains for women in particular nearly tracked net productivity gains over the same timeframe, complicating theories that typical worker pay has stagnated.⁶⁴ Economist Evan Soltas also examines the link between labor compensation and productivity at the industry level, finding that changes in productivity at this more detailed level explain nearly all of the changes in hourly labor compensation over the 1987-2013 time period.65 Supporting Soltas' findings, additional research shows that the relatively slow productivity growth of the average firm in a given sector masks the most productive firms' productivity gains, including within the manufacturing and services sectors.⁶⁶ The widening dispersion of industry and firm productivity growth rates can also be observed at the worker level; measures of median pay have not grown as quickly as overall productivity.⁶⁷ This does not mean that an individual worker's pay is disconnected from productivity. If we had a measure of median productivity it might very well track median pay.⁶⁸ In essence, the majority of the evidence shows that workers continue to be paid for what they can produce but differences in productivity growth between firms and across sectors may be increasing.

This also means that, contrary to many claims, labor's share of income mostly held steady over time. As Sherk and others note, labor's share of net nonfarm business income has been remarkably stable since measurement first began in 1973. The evidence of the stability of labor's share of GDP is so strong that the Congressional Budget Office builds the stability of the labor share of GDP into forecast models, assuming a reversion to the long-term average since World War II.⁶⁹ This is yet another affirmation of worker wages keeping pace with productivity, as this share would have fallen dramatically if wages and productivity did in fact "de-couple."⁷⁰

Even though the link between productivity and worker wages remains intact, productivity has slowed, particularly since the Great Recession, averaging 1.5 percent growth annually between 2007 and 2020.⁷¹ Productivity growth was also relatively slow in the 1973-1990 periods, growing an annual average of less than 2.0 percent. The productivity slowdown in the 1970s is not just a U.S. phenomenon but a poorly understood global trend that could be due to technological change, changing regulatory environments, aging populations, or other external factors.⁷²

In the years since the Great Recession, changing demographics—namely an aging population—may be partly to blame for slow productivity growth in the U.S. Notably, recent research from Adam Ozimek, Dante DeAntonio, and Mark Zandi suggests that much of the decline in the undergirding of innovation and technological improvements that drive productivity growth is slowing down due to the large demographic influence of older workers impeding the adoption

of technological improvements. They find evidence that, across states and industries, an aging workforce slows productivity growth by a quarter to a full percentage point.⁷³ The authors argue that this effect is large enough to explain a significant portion of slowing productivity growth and subsequent wage growth. They expect the trend of an older population to continue to slow the adoption of disruptive technologies that drive productivity for some time. There is some initial evidence that older workers retired at a record pace in 2020, at least in part due to the pandemic, although the relative permanence of this trend or the magnitude of its effect on productivity is highly uncertain.⁷⁴

Skill-Biased Technological Change Affecting Distribution of Labor Compensation?

Even if wages have not decoupled from productivity, another line of research suggests that increasing technological advances may have lowered the demand for and potential return to certain types of low-skill jobs.

Beginning in the late 1990s, a theory of skill-biased technological change (SBTC) was used to explain increasing wage inequality. While wages across the distributions were still growing, the highest-paid workers have seen the fastest wage growth (Figure 10). First posited in 1998 by David Autor, Lawrence Katz, and Alan Krueger, the early theory of SBTC claimed that technological advancements increase demand for higher-skilled workers. As the supply of highly-educated workers fails to keep up with the constant march of technology fueled demand, firms must pay a wage premium to high-skill, typically highly-educated workers with a college degree.⁷⁵

While still widely discussed, this early formulation of SBTC has failed to explain key wage trends in the 1990s and 2000s, namely the proliferation of computerization during an era of declining wage inequality.⁷⁶ Promoters of the early theory reformulated their explanation in a "tasks-based framework" where computerized automation creates a cheap substitute for easily routinized manual and cognitive work.⁷⁷ The task-based framework is characterized by a prediction of "job polarization" where demand for middle-skill jobs, such as in white-collar clerical and blue-collar production sectors, decline as automation and increasing global integration allow lower-wage workers in foreign countries to displace workers in industrialized countries.⁷⁸ The same technological advancements also increase relative demand for cognitive and manual non-routine work.⁷⁹ This dynamic is said to lead to a hollowing out of the labor market as job polarization at the top and the bottom increase.

Like early formulations of the SBTC story, the task-based theory faces a number of compelling critiques. A number of researchers find that the decline in what are termed middle-skill jobs is mild at worst, failing to conjure the dramatic disappearance that the word "polarization" implies. In a comprehensive review of wage trends and the SBTC literature, Lawrence Mishel, Heidi Shierholz, and John Schmitt conclude "that occupational employment trends give only limited insight and leave little imprint on the evolution of the occupational wage structure, let alone the overall wage structure."⁸⁰

Economists Harry Holzer and Robert Lerman find little evidence for a hollowing out of the job market. They show that middle-skill jobs as a share of all jobs shrunk by 7 percentage points between 1986 and 2006, but the relatively modest decline was almost entirely compensated for by increases in high-skilled jobs. Low-skill job shares only increased by 1 percentage point.⁸¹ Extending Holzer's and Lerman's analysis to 2019 reveals that high-skill jobs now comprise about the same share of U.S. employment as middle-skill jobs, continuing the trend of occupational upskilling, not hollowing out.⁸² In 2020, as the pandemic led to the loss of many low-skill service sector jobs, the share of middle-skill jobs remained the same as in 2019, and the share of high-skill jobs gained two percentage points. There are still more middle-skill jobs today than in 1986, but they grew the slowest by comparison; high-skill jobs doubled and low-skill jobs grew by one-third.

Jennifer Hunt and Ryan Nunn break workers into high-, mid- and low-wage buckets and find that over the long-run "the shares of workers in the top and bottom [wage] groups generally move in opposite directions over the longer term as well, with the share in the top group rising markedly and the share in the bottom falling slightly."⁸³ The analysis also finds that there is so much wage variation within detailed occupational categories that looking at occupational groups is not useful for drawing conclusions about wage trends. Mishel, Schmitt, and Shierholz similarly show that "occupational upgrading" has been occurring since 1950, during times of rising and falling median wages and wage inequality.⁸⁴ These results taken together illustrate how a decline in the share of middle-skill jobs does not necessarily lead to a decline in the share of middle-wage jobs. More broadly, shifts in occupational trends are not indicative of polarization and polarization cannot account for shifts in wage patterns.

A SBCT-adjacent theory maintains that the economy is too dynamic and disruptive. That labor force participation has fallen steadily as workers fail to keep pace with the rapid shifts in industry, technological progress, and subsequent changes in skill requirements. While we cannot dismiss narratives regarding economic insecurity and discouraged workers outright, it is critical that we avoid misattributing the cause of labor trends to the wrong economic phenomena.⁸⁵ In the case of economic dynamism, the data suggest that the problem may be too little, not too much.

Dynamism across the American economy declined steadily over the last three decades on many different and meaningful margins. Brookings Institution research shows that labor market fluidity—encompassing job creation and destruction, job switching, and interstate migration—has been in decline since the 1980s and fell by double digits since the 1990s.⁸⁶ The new firm establishment rate declined by 41 percent between 1978 and 2018.⁸⁷ Fewer existing firms exit the market each year and the private sector job creation rate declined sharply between 1998 and 2008.⁸⁸ Workers also are switching jobs less often, and when

people do switch jobs, the separation is initiated by the employee 60 percent of the time, suggesting stability in a majority of work arrangements.⁸⁹

Instead of an economy that is changing so rapidly that workers are falling behind, the opposite seems more plausible. Worker productivity and wages might be better served from a more dynamic work environment. While technological change has certainly shifted the type and distribution of work over time, it does not seem to have meaningfully hollowed out middle-skill jobs or consistently affected the distribution of wages in any significantly measurable way.

Trade Exposure Pulling Down Pay and Slowing Job Growth?

Global trade is also often blamed for putting downward pressure on wages in some low-skill sectors and contributing to job losses in some types of American manufacturing. It is true that American firms now operate in an increasingly globalized trade environment, and American workers compete with and complement the relatively abundant low-skilled labor supply in developing economies. However, the simultaneous rise of idle prime-age men and American industries facing new competition from abroad does not necessarily mean one trend caused the other.

Increasing global trade has well-known trade-offs. Foreign-made goods mean lower input and inventory costs for American businesses, which can lower the cost of domestic manufacturing and boost net U.S. employment and real wages.⁹⁰ This outcome also translates into lower prices and greater savings for American consumers.⁹¹ Yet, some American companies unable to compete with their foreign counterparts are forced to close, shrink, or move elsewhere—all of which may require lay-offs. In the face of greater competition, the more resilient domestic companies often rise to the challenge, responding with greater domestic investment and new innovations that carry benefits for American workers and consumers.⁹² Competing popular narratives surrounding American trade policy tend to emphasize some of these trade-offs at the expense of others.

One trade narrative draws heavily on work by David Autor, David Dorn, Gordon Hanson, and their colleagues that analyzes the effects of China's entrance to the World Trade Organization (WTO) and subsequent increasing trade with China in the early 2000s—often called the "China shock." The research highlights the costs of trade liberalization, especially for individuals with relatively lower wages, little job experience or transferable skills, and less attachment to the labor force.⁹³ In a 2016 paper, Autor and co-authors find that the rapid increase of Chinese imports from 1999 to 2011 is associated with between 10 percent and 20 percent of the drop in manufacturing employment.⁹⁴ Andrew Bernard, Bradford Jensen, and Peter Schott find that imports from low-wage countries account for 14 percent of the drop in manufacturing employment between 1977 and 1997.⁹⁵ If policymakers take these estimates at face value, trade with China and other lower-wage countries only explain at most one fifth of the job losses during the period studied.

However, the often cited Autor-Dorn-Hanson conclusion that increasing trade explains depressed domestic employment is at minimum overstated and possibly misleading. For instance, economist Jonathan Rothwell examines the same Autor-Dorn-Hanson data but accounts for differing macroeconomic trends throughout time and by location. Rothwell shows, after making these adjustments, that the original effects on employment, labor force participation, and wage growth are not significant.⁹⁶ In her PhD research, economist Ildikó Magyari shows that firms exposed to Chinese imports reduced some parts of their U.S. business footprint but, contrary to the conventional wisdom, expanded in other areas. Firms exposed to trade with China actually created more net American manufacturing and nonmanufacturing jobs than non-exposed firms during the time studied.⁹⁷

The often striking results that show job losses due to trade in particular sectors or for particular types of workers focus exclusively on losses due to trade without broadening the analysis to account for the winners of increased trade. Distributional questions aside, theoretical and empirical trade research almost unanimously find that expanded trade between countries increases total wealth for the citizens on both sides of the exchange by exploiting differences in comparative advantage and resource endowments.⁹⁸ Faced with new international competition, firms specialize in what they do best, relative to their competitors, which can cause labor markets to shift in ways that displace some workers while providing new opportunities for others, which increases productivity across the board.

Distributional questions are important, and at the same time should not be used to overlook the broad-based benefits of cheaper American manufacturing inputs and consumer goods as well all the net job gains in other sectors. Researchers from the Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis. Lorenzo Caliendo. Maxmilliano Dvorkin. and Fernando Parro find that the China shock increased net U.S. welfare, but did so unevenly.⁹⁹ Their research shows how job losses tend to be concentrated in specific places, such as California, which has a high share of China-exposed computer and electronics jobs, and job gains tend to be geographically spread out in construction and services sectors. The concentrated job losses, while painful, were only temporary; in the long run, the researchers find that industry productivity gains and the ability of U.S. workers displaced by trade to find new employment with higher wages increased the welfare of workers in 96 percent of state- and sector-specific labor markets. Similar research from Spencer Lyon and Waugh, as well as Zhi Wang and co-authors, report positive results of trade exposure from China, finding that it increased aggregate welfare and produced net American job creation. They find that a minority of workers see no welfare effects or small declines in wages and job opportunities, especially lower-wage workers who compete more directly with foreign workers.¹⁰⁰

Proponents of increasing trade often emphasize the net-benefits of trade to American workers and consumers, as well as the benefits to global markets. Critics of increasing globalization often fixate on the minority of workers who were exposed to additional competition due to an increase in trade with China and other nations. The disproportionate effect of trade adjustment on middle- and low-skill manufacturing workers and their communities should be acknowledged as likely a temporary contributor to prime-age men leaving the labor market. While some estimates suggest that trade disruptions immediately following China's entrance into the WTO may explain 10 percent to 20 percent of the labor force participation trend between 2000 and 2008, trade exposure is not likely an ongoing drag on prime-age male labor force participation.¹⁰¹ The effects of the China Shock were a one-time phenomenon and by 2008 workers had largely adjusted to the new normal.¹⁰² Indeed, subsequent research estimates that, post China shock, imports across all countries are positively associated with the creation of domestic manufacturing jobs because they reduce the cost of U.S. production.¹⁰³ Therefore, it is likely that removing barriers to trade with other countries in the future would encourage net job creation with more limited distributional variation in where jobs are created and lost.¹⁰⁴

Government Programs and Policies Making Work Less Attractive?

Weakening employer demand and a deteriorating job market seem unlikely to explain a significant portion of the decline in prime-age male labor force participation given the discussion in the preceding sections. Supply-side factors can help fill much of this disconnect. Instead of looking primarily at employers, it may be more illuminating to place workers and the incentives they face at the center of the analysis.

One key piece of evidence that suggests labor force trends are driven largely by workers, not employers, is that the decline in prime-age labor force participation has been mostly voluntary, as told by the men themselves. Three out of four disconnected men say they do not want a job,¹⁰⁵ and only 12 percent of inactive, prime-age, able-bodied men said they wanted a job or were open to it in 2014.¹⁰⁶ If more men are genuinely choosing to stay home with the kids, go to school, or retire early, policymakers should not be concerned. However, government policies may be tipping the scales toward inactivity and away from work.

Policymakers should take note if would-be workers' inactivity is indeed enabled or encouraged by poorly structured government benefits or made more likely by unnecessary barriers to work. This is likely the case for the 41 percent of primeage men who personally receive government assistance and are inactive for reasons other than disability, retirement, education, or homemaking.¹⁰⁷ In addition to the inactive population, a growing number of Americans in general receive government assistance, despite improving pre-pandemic economic conditions. The share of working-age Americans living in households between the 20th and 50th income percentiles who receive safety net benefits increased from 20 percent to about 30 percent between 1998 and 2014.¹⁰⁸ This growth in safety net benefits likely makes non-work more attractive and has contributed to declining labor force participation. A significant body of empirical evidence suggests that government transfers especially those without work requirements—tend to lower employment.¹⁰⁹ For example, labor force participation and earnings fall after receiving housing assistance,¹¹⁰ losing Medicaid coverage increases employment¹¹¹ and gaining the coverage can reduce it,¹¹² and the introduction of the food stamp program in the 1960s and 1970s decreased employment significantly.¹¹³ A series of temporary income support trials also find that disincentives to work generally increase with the size and duration of the benefit, although the effects are often smaller than predicted.¹¹⁴ More recent evidence following the Great Recession shows how the expansion of safety net benefits undermined the rewards to work, creating employment losses and delayed economic recovery.¹¹⁵ These empirical investigations usually evaluate the effects of just one program at a particular time, instead of the effects of participating in multiple programs simultaneously, which is the reality faced by many households.¹¹⁶

When policymakers think about the incentives created by safety net and other transfer programs, they are best analyzed as one system rather than distinct programs. One attempt to look holistically at these incentives models lifetime marginal tax rates after accounting for features of the tax system and eleven of the largest transfer programs at both the federal and state level.¹¹⁷ The marginal tax rate is the tax rate paid on the next unit of income earned. Different from average tax rates, marginal rates speak more directly to incentives, answering the question, "If I earn one additional dollar, how much will I get to keep?" In many states, earning \$1 too much can result in the loss of thousands of dollars in personal or family Medicaid benefits. This holistic approach finds that "one in four low-wage workers face lifetime marginal net tax rates above 70 percent, effectively locking them into poverty."¹¹⁸ The current system of federal and state benefits can, through a system of disincentives, discourage poor Americans from working and stand in the way of upward mobility.

Not only is there evidence that welfare programs harm labor market outcomes, there is evidence that some of the worst effects can be mitigated through better program design. Attaching work incentives to assistance programs has shown some success at reducing the inherent disincentives. The experience following the 1990s-era welfare reform is particularly instructive. Requiring work for ablebodied recipients of previously unconditional transfers reduced caseloads and increased employment, although disentangling the effects of other simultaneous reforms is challenging.¹¹⁹ The most definitive evidence shows benefits for single mothers, especially low-income single mothers. Single mothers were less likely to receive assistance, significantly more likely to work, and less likely to live in poverty following the addition of work requirements to welfare.¹²⁰ These effects have been found to persist for decades following the reforms and translate to increases in food security for subsequent generations.¹²¹

In addition to government benefits acting as a barrier to work, federal, state, and local regulations can also disproportionately harm low-skilled workers. In the aggregate, there is a strong measurable relationship between increases in regulatory restrictions and increased poverty across states.¹²² Similarly, at the top of the wage distribution, high-income, high-status professions in law, finance, and medicine have institutionalized a system of government granted privileges that protect their professions from reasonable competition.¹²³ Other barriers to work, such as occupational licenses and restrictions on home-based businesses, create obstacles that restrict workers' ability to supply their labor in their desired field.

Regulations can also dampen the demand for workers. By raising costs for employers, many regulations make it unprofitable to hire lower-skilled, lowerpaid workers. Labor regulations and minimum wages increase the amount of marketable value a worker must provide their employer in order to be worth employing. By raising the cost of employment, government policy can effectively set a floor under which certain workers are simply not employable. At the same time, government benefits can make work and investment in skills development less attractive, which ultimately makes workers less competitive in a labor market that—due to employment laws and regulations—requires a relatively high level of value creation in order to secure employment.

POSSIBLE POLICY APPROACHES

The possible policy approaches to connect more Americans to work generally fit into three broad categories: remove barriers to work, fix disincentives to work, and bolster incentives to work. The policies that follow are by no means an exhaustive list, but offer a selection of policy options that may be worth exploring in further detail.

Remove Barriers to Work

Unnecessary or over burdensome regulations can create barriers for American workers trying to gain entry into more stable and better paying professions. Wide-ranging rules increase the cost of moving interstate for a higher paying job, stand in the way of new micro-business formation, discourage successful small businesses from expanding, and make it more challenging for the previously incarcerated to reenter the workforce. At every level of government, policymakers should consider ways to reduce and streamline these government-imposed barriers to economic opportunity.

Occupational Licensing

Occupational licenses are regulations that require workers to obtain a government-mandated license to legally offer goods or services for pay. These laws are often premised on a need for consumer-protection, and they ostensibly provide a way of ensuring quality or safety in specialized professions such as nurse practitioners. However, most licensing requirements are overly burdensome and act as state-enforced cartels that protect government-privileged industries from price and quality competition. There are few good reasons for governments to require hundreds of dollars in fees and thousands of hours of education for animal breeders, auctioneers, dance instructors, bartenders, cosmetologists, door repair contractors, florists, interior designers, landscapers, tour guides, or upholsterers.¹²⁴

Licensing hurts Americans in two important ways. First, it denies the ability to choose lower-cost, unlicensed alternatives that could make essential services, such as childcare, more affordable.¹²⁵ Second, licensing is a barrier to work; it bars lower-income, young, and less educated workers from offering services as an enterprising way to start a new career and work themselves out of poverty, and it increases the costs of moving to areas with better opportunities which often have different licensing systems.¹²⁶

The share of workers who are required to hold a state license has risen five-fold since the 1950s, from 5 percent to 25 percent in 2008.¹²⁷ Two-thirds of the growth comes from new licensing requirements rather than employment growth in previously licensed industries. In many of these cases, states can simply eliminate unnecessary and unproductive occupational licensing requirements. For licenses that are deemed necessary for health and safety, states and Congress can expand reciprocity so that similar licenses and credentials are portable between jurisdictions. Examples include the Nurse Licensure Compact (a multi-state license) which is currently available in 33 states,¹²⁸ and the Interstate Medical Licensure Compact (multi-license acquisition), which grew from 9 states in 2015 to 29 states, plus the District of Columbia and Guam, in 2019.¹²⁹ Interstate compacts could allow states to mutually recognize licenses or expedite licensure if someone has a license in a partner state.¹³⁰

While the majority of licenses are mandated by states, there can be a role for federal occupational licensing reform. Senator Mike Lee's *Military Spouse Licensing Relief Act* would allow military spouses to use their occupational license in a new jurisdiction after being transferred for military service, and the previously introduced *Alternatives to Licensing that Lower Obstacles to Work (ALLOW) Act* would eliminate unnecessary occupational licensing requirements in the District of Columbia and federal parks.¹³¹ Senator Lee's *Tougher Enforcement Against Monopolies (TEAM) Act* would also address uncompetitive practices by state and local licensing boards and encourage less restrictive regulatory alternatives where possible.¹³² These federal reforms could serve as a model for reducing unnecessary barriers to employment across the country.

Zoning for Homebased Businesses

Similar to occupational licensing, local zoning of home-based businesses can also limit work opportunities. The coronavirus pandemic highlights the wide range of personal and professional services that can be carried out from home, if the law allows. In the latest survey of business owners, over half of firms were home-based businesses and six in ten firms without paid employees were home-based businesses.¹³³ These small businesses tend to be run by people who struggle to fit traditional work relationships, such as single parents, the disabled, the otherwise

unemployed, and caregivers.¹³⁴ However, many cities' zoning regulations drive these entrepreneurs underground or discourage them altogether by effectively banning would-be home-based businesses through outright prohibitions, size restrictions, or other burdensome requirements.¹³⁵

Arizona's *Home-Based Business Fairness Act* proposal¹³⁶ provides a useful example of how states can protect small-scale community entrepreneurs' ability to operate home-based businesses that do not negatively affect the local neighborhood.¹³⁷ In general, states and cities could update their home-based business regulations to exempt small, informal operations and add flexibility for growing small businesses.¹³⁸ The Small Business Administration also outlines tax compliance burdens on home-based businesses that could be streamlined, such as simplified depreciation schedules for a home office, taxes associated with the sale of the home, and onerous documentation for equipment that is not used exclusively for business.¹³⁹

Barriers to Flexible Work

Estimates suggest that between 10 and 35 percent of U.S. workers participate in the gig economy, meaning that they have nontraditional, flexible employment arrangements.¹⁴⁰ Therefore, barriers to flexible work threaten the employment and lifestyles of millions of U.S. workers.¹⁴¹ Surveys suggest that these workers, many of whom are independent contractors, overwhelmingly prefer their arrangement over a traditional employment arrangement due to the flexibility it allows.¹⁴² For instance, independent workers are disproportionately likely to be caregivers to their children or parents.¹⁴³ Similarly, women in the gig economy report that the primary benefit of nontraditional work is the flexible working hours.¹⁴⁴

Despite the benefits of flexible work, numerous barriers exist preventing workers from connecting to nontraditional employment opportunities. For instance, states such as California, New Jersey, and Massachusetts have all sought to impose regulations that reclassify independent contractors as traditional employees, which subjects employers to higher costs and severely limits options for individuals seeking flexible work.¹⁴⁵ Legislation also exists in Congress that would expand worker reclassification on a national scale,¹⁴⁶ and the Biden Administration recently rolled back Department of Labor (DOL) protections shielding independent contractors from reclassification.¹⁴⁷ Second, current tax law harms workers in flexible employment arrangements by limiting their access to tax-advantaged savings accounts relative to traditional employees.¹⁴⁸ Finally, individuals without formal employment arrangements lack access to employer-sponsored benefits like health insurance and retirement savings accounts, which discourages some workers from taking advantage of flexible work.

Instead of seeking to make every business and their workers conform to a traditional one-size-fits-all employment relationship, policymakers should take steps to decrease uncertainty surrounding flexible work, for instance by reinstating the DOL's rule clarifying the definition of independent contractors.
Furthermore, universal savings accounts (USAs) would be valuable resources for workers in nontraditional employment arrangements.¹⁴⁹ USAs would empower all workers to save for the future by giving them access to a tax-advantaged savings vehicle not tied to any single employer, and one from which they could withdraw from at any time and for any reason without penalty.¹⁵⁰ Finally, portable benefits would give workers access to health insurance and other types of benefits that would follow them from job to job, regardless of their employer.¹⁵¹

Non-compete Agreements

Like licensure, non-compete agreements may create barriers to opportunity particularly for low-wage workers—by limiting job switching, an effective way to increase earnings quickly.¹⁵² Unlike state-enforced licensing, non-compete agreements are private legal contracts that, when agreed to, prevent employees from working at firms in competition with their current employer for some period of time. If non-compete contracts lower worker bargaining power, reduce beneficial job-switching, and induce covered workers to abandon their chosen occupation, they may present additional frictions that result in worker discouragement and possibly inactivity.¹⁵³ However, non-compete clauses can benefit workers by creating an environment where the benefit of additional costly employee training can be internalized through the employment contract.¹⁵⁴ Where non-compete clauses are used to protect trade-secrets, they can be an important protection for innovation and research.

Policymakers should study the effects of non-compete agreements more closely to determine their relative costs, benefits, and potential reforms. Many workers are notified of and asked to sign a non-compete only after accepting a job offer. Requiring upfront disclosure of a non-compete before the worker accepts the job could improve worker-employer matching, similar to Oregon and New Hampshire, where non-compete contracts are void if they are not included in "the original terms of employment."¹⁵⁵ The Economic Innovation Group (EIG) highlights a number of more restrictive policy options that states may consider, including: "garden leave" provisions that compensate a worker for abiding by the non-compete; bans on non-competes for low wage workers and specific high-skill jobs; and outright non-compete and no-poach bans.¹⁵⁶

Reintegration of Ex-Prisoners

One of the impervious barriers to stable employment in America is a criminal record. An estimated 12 percent of men are current or former felons¹⁵⁷ and the formerly incarcerated make up one-third of disconnected prime-age men.¹⁵⁸ Those who are currently incarcerated and not included in labor force statistics, represent a similarly large loss of economic potential. Within a few years, more than half of former offenders will revert to criminal activity and face re-arrest.¹⁵⁹ This revolving door of the criminal justice system has many causes, but at a basic level, it stems from a failure to reintegrate individuals into communities and employment. Connecting the formerly incarcerated to communities and work is perhaps one

of the most consequential public policy levers available to reverse the trend of prime-age male inactivity.

A myriad of federal, state, and municipal programs exist alongside non-profit organizations to facilitate reentry, supply health services, supervise, and offer educational opportunities and employment assistance. These include the recent re-expansion of Pell Grant eligibility to prisoners, the Bureau of Prisons' "Ready to Work" initiative, and the Department of Labor's dual efforts: the Reentry Employment Opportunities and the Federal Bonding Program, the latter of which helps insure businesses that are willing to hire the formerly incarcerated. Research shows that not all public programs have demonstrated success. For example, research shows that the success of publicly subsidized training and employment in most cases is limited to only the first couple years post-incarceration.¹⁶⁰ The research literature on reentry and recidivism, however, suggests that social ties to family, work, and community are among the most significant indicators of, and means for, reintegration.¹⁶¹ Steady employment, in particular, is considered an effective means of both encouraging pro-social, lawful behavior, as well as discouraging criminal activity.¹⁶² To that end, a number of private initiatives, including The Last Mile and Dave's Killer Bread Foundation, help inmates learn valuable skills in prison and facilitate "second chance" hiring for private businesses that might otherwise overlook those with a criminal record.¹⁶³

In addition to social stigmas, however, the formerly incarcerated face a number of legal barriers to employment and opportunity, including legal restrictions to working in certain occupations, obtaining a driver's license, securing housing, and receiving public assistance.¹⁶⁴ Future reforms should therefore address these structural barriers to employment opportunities. As with occupational licensing reform more broadly, legal bans on hiring individuals with a criminal record or effective bans by occupational licensing boards could—depending on the nature of the occupation—either be removed entirely or revised to provide a safe, legal path to employment for eligible individuals.¹⁶⁵ Criminal background checks, as well as requiring offenders to identify their previous incarceration on job applications, may also be overly discriminatory. Yet research shows solutions like "ban the box" for criminal records on job applications worsen employment outcomes particularly for young Black men, as employers resort to pre-existing biases when an applicant's criminal record is no longer available.¹⁶⁶ State and local governments could form a dedicated task force or launch a review of regulations that restrict the employment opportunities of the formerly incarcerated and evaluate whether they might be reformed. They could also explore ways to alleviate the direct costs and risks associated with hiring an offender, such as pursuing reforms to employment law to reduce negligent hiring liability.¹⁶⁷

Regardless of the reforms considered, policymakers ought to balance the goals of reintegration and employment with the protection of public safety and employers' rights. Likewise, they ought to be sensitive to concerns about special treatment and openhandedness. Just as a criminal record should not entail a life sentence of unemployment, it should also not be a voucher for free education. Instead, public policy should be oriented toward securing equal opportunity for the formerly incarcerated and rebuilding connections to the American workforce and civil society.

Employer Mandates

Regulatory requirements, tax obligations, and compliance costs associated with employment create uneven costs that dampen the ability to hire. As noted in a previous JEC Republican analysis, with few narrow exemptions,¹⁶⁸ payroll contributions, tax reporting and remittances, unemployment compensation, retirement benefits, rigid safety and health standards, the *Fair Labor Standards Act* (FLSA), which includes regulations on overtime pay and the minimum wage, "collectively require compliance beginning with just one employee."¹⁶⁹ Other requirements kick in at arbitrary thresholds, such as the requirement for employers with 50 or more employees to offer health coverage under the *Affordable Care Act.*¹⁷⁰ Some regulatory burdens are relatively fixed costs that weigh heaviest on small employers and become less costly on a per-employee basis for firms with larger payrolls, while others, such as payroll taxes, add similar costs to each new hire.

While establishing a standard of safety and well-being may be necessary in some industries, rigid, universal rules can prevent potential employees and employers from making alternative work arrangements that may be more mutually beneficial and situationally appropriate. Particularly in light of the pandemic, a number of reforms could improve employment opportunities and flexibility for workers. For example, Senator Lee's *Working Families Flexibility Act* would allow hourly workers to choose paid time off instead of overtime pay.¹⁷¹ Policymakers should also consider more fundamental reforms to Social Security and Medicare that could lower the burden of payroll taxes, health care reform that would repeal the employer mandate, and devolution of many labor regulations to state governments.

Fix Disincentives for Work in Safety Net Programs

Providing an effective social support system to protect the most vulnerable Americans from poverty is critical. However, compared to the relatively targeted programs in the earliest iterations of the U.S. safety net, safety net programs today are less targeted and the share of the working-age population receiving at least one means-tested benefit has increased significantly over previous years.¹⁷² The means-tested welfare system is large and complex, comprised of approximately 90 programs that provide assistance such as: cash, food, housing, medical care, and social services. Most of these programs undermine work by providing assistance without requiring employment or work preparation for those who are able-bodied. These programs make non-work a viable alternative to work for some Americans.

Connecting people to stable work is among the most effective poverty preventions available. In 2019, only 2 percent of full-time workers lived in poverty.¹⁷³ Reforms

in the 1990s, including the *Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act* (PRWORA), shifted from providing unconditional cash-aid to those in poverty to requiring work for able-bodied recipients, recognizing that while people may know best how to use funds on themselves, they do an even better job with their own earnings. The reforms in 1996 established work requirements and time limits in the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program, curtailing welfare assistance as an unlimited entitlement and creating a template for future welfare program reforms.

More reforms are needed. Work requirements in TANF have become less binding over time and enforcement varies significantly by state.¹⁷⁴ Nearly all other government means-tested programs lack any work requirements.

The following sections review specific reform opportunities targeted to improve work incentives for the work-capable prime-age population in TANF, the Supplemental Nutritional Assistance Program (SNAP, formerly the food stamp program), Medicaid, Supplemental Security Income (SSI), Social Security Disability Insurance (SSDI), and unemployment insurance (UI). These programs differ in who they target, but they are all federal programs that provide benefits to those with low or no income. TANF, SNAP, Medicaid, and SSI are considered "meanstested programs," in that individuals qualify based on their income and assets. Eligibility does not require a history of work. SSDI and UI are funded by payroll taxes and require a person to have a sufficient history of employment to qualify.

Temporary Assistance for Needy Families

TANF, along with SNAP, is one of the few federal means-tested welfare programs that includes a work requirement.¹⁷⁵ Formerly known as the Aid to Families with Dependent Children program (AFDC), the 1996 act reformed the program by inserting work requirements and time limits, renaming the program, Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF). The reform requires states to engage approximately half of their able-bodied adult TANF recipients in work or work preparation activities and added a two consecutive year limit and a five-year lifetime limit for benefit eligibility. As the name of the program indicates, TANF is targeted to families, the majority of which are headed by single parents, mostly mothers.¹⁷⁶ After the 1996 reform, employment rates among low-income single mothers increased substantially and child poverty declined.¹⁷⁷

The 1996 reform was a significant step that moved the U.S. welfare system towards a work-first approach. However, the reform only added work requirements for half of able-bodied recipients in one welfare program. Because the law was written in a way that allowed states to reduce the percentage of their caseload required to participate in work in various ways, TANF's work requirement has become weaker over time.¹⁷⁸ States have also found ways to fulfill the work requirement without actually engaging people in work or work activity. In most states, fewer—and sometimes far fewer—than half of the able-bodied TANF caseload is working or participating in work activity.¹⁷⁹

To build on the progress of the 1996 reform, Congress could strengthen TANF's work requirement by expanding eligibility for mandatory work and narrowing the loopholes exploited by states. These types of reforms would restore and improve TANF's goal of promoting self-sufficiency through work.

Supplemental Nutritional Assistance Program

One of the largest means-tested programs, SNAP provides a benefit to purchase food for eligible, low-income individuals and households. The number of SNAP recipients increased dramatically following expanded eligibility in 2008 and the Great Recession. Since then, enrollment has remained high. The program covered almost 40 million people in 2020, and was close to 40 million prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, although it dipped to 36 million in 2019, down from 41 million in 2018.¹⁸⁰ In 2019, childless, non-elderly, non-disabled adults represented more than 12 percent of participants.¹⁸¹ In 2005, less than 4 percent of the nearly 25 million participants were childless, non-elderly, non-disabled adults.¹⁸²

Access to SNAP benefits likely creates disincentives to work, as the majority of participants are not required to work or participate in work programs. One quasi-experimental study found that when immigrants receive access to food stamps they work less.¹⁸³ Combined with other means-tested programs, participants can face marginal tax rates of well over 50 percent.¹⁸⁴

SNAP's work requirement applies only to able-bodied adults without dependents (ABAWDs). ABAWDs are limited to 3 months of SNAP benefits within a 36-month period unless they are working or participating in a work program. However, states can waive a portion of their ABAWD caseload from the work requirement, and during times of high unemployment states are able to receive a full or partial waiver from the work requirement.¹⁸⁵ In 2019, the USDA's Food and Nutrition Service finalized a rule—currently suspended due to the pandemic—that restricts states' options to waive SNAP work requirements for ABAWDs.¹⁸⁶

In 2014, during a period when the Obama Administration was allowing states to waive work requirements for all ABAWDs, Maine decided to forgo the waiver, such that ABAWDs in Maine were once again subject to the work requirement. Maine expanded its employment training programs to ensure everyone would have a way to fulfill the work requirement if they could not find employment.¹⁸⁷ As a result, Maine's ABAWD caseload dropped by half as people left the rolls. The significant drop in cases suggests that many of the previous beneficiaries had other means of support through family or non-reported income sources and others who were incentivized to work were no longer eligible for benefits due to higher incomes.¹⁸⁸

States should consider building on Maine's efforts, promoting work for ABAWDs rather than accepting waivers for work requirements. Because SNAP is nearly completely funded with federal taxpayer dollars, federal reforms are also necessary

to strengthen work requirements. Senator Lee's *Welfare Reform and Upward Mobility Act* expands work requirements for SNAP, requiring all able-bodied adults without dependents to engage in work or work activity as a condition of receiving benefits. The act would also require the majority of able-bodied adults with dependents on SNAP to engage in work activity.¹⁸⁹

Beyond strengthening work requirements in SNAP and in TANF, the *Welfare Reform and Upward Mobility Act* strengthens program integrity by better aligning state incentives for administration of work requirements. It also caps total welfare spending to limit the growth of welfare and in turn helps more ablebodied Americans transition to work by shrinking the relative size of welfare over time.

Medicaid

Medicaid provides health care coverage for low-income individuals and families. It is the largest means-tested benefit program in the U.S.¹⁹⁰ Beginning in 2014, Medicaid eligibility was expanded to virtually all citizens and legal residents under age 65 and living in families with incomes below 138 percent of the federal poverty level, if states chose to do so.¹⁹¹ Despite an almost decade-long decline in the pre-pandemic poverty rate, the share of the civilian noninstitutional population, age 26 to 54, covered by Medicaid or other means-tested public health coverage increased by almost 50 percent between 2010 and 2018, rising from 10 percent to 15 percent.¹⁹²

Implementing work requirements for able-bodied prime-age adults covered by Medicaid could alleviate current work disincentives implicit in the existing benefit program. Because health care services are generally not denied to those in need, health program work incentives may not be as effective as other work requirements in promoting work or improving beneficiary independence.¹⁹³ However, paired with strong reforms in other areas, continued experimentation with Medicaid work requirements could provide significant benefits.

Prior to the pandemic and President Biden's administration, 10 states had received waivers to implement Medicaid work requirements for able-bodied adults in their prime working years.¹⁹⁴ Nondisabled men on Medicaid are estimated to work an average of 13 hours per week but with large variation, with many working more than 20 hours and others not working. One study suggests that the average number of work hours among Medicaid beneficiaries would nearly triple if all nondisabled Medicaid beneficiaries were required to work at least 20 hours per week.¹⁹⁵ Male recipients who work their way off Medicaid could benefit from almost \$1 million more in lifetime earnings compared to Medicaid recipients who do not increase work.

Block Granting Welfare

Instead of specific reforms to individual programs, some have proposed replacing

current welfare programs with consolidated block grants to states. One recent proposal from then-House Budget Committee Chairman Paul Ryan would create a unified block grant to states, replacing 11 welfare programs and devolving administration of programs to states, including SNAP, TANF, major housing assistance programs, and community development block grants.¹⁹⁶ The intention is to encourage innovation among the states in ways to help low-income people and reduce the existing maze of government welfare programs. Under the unified block grant, Congress could set requirements for abled-bodied work and the federal government would work with states "to agree on measures of success and evaluation by a third party to conduct an objective assessment of the plan."¹⁹⁷ States would determine how best to use the block grant funding to meet the federal requirements in their state.

Encouraging states to lead on welfare innovation and reform is a good principle. However, states do not have strong incentives to properly steward the welfare system because the federal government provides the vast majority of funding. If a block grant approach does not have sufficiently strong and enforceable work requirements, it could lead to states doing even less to promote work and self-sufficiency. Strengthening work requirements requires state government commitment to requiring work or work activity. Requiring states to contribute more of their own funding to welfare programs could also increase their motivation to discourage long-term dependence and promote self-reliance.

Social Security Disability Insurance

The SSDI program was originally intended only for disabled workers age 50-65 deemed unable to work but subsequent expansions of the criteria included eligibility for those under 50, those with temporary disability, relaxed medical screening, and other changes that make SSDI easier to obtain and more attractive to do so, such as automatic enrollment into Medicare after two years of receiving disability benefits.¹⁹⁸ SSDI program awards doubled in the fifteen years between 1988 and 2003 and expanded again during the Great Recession.¹⁹⁹ As of December 2019, 39 percent of more than 3.8 million disabled beneficiaries were ages 25-54.²⁰⁰

The business cycle also effects SSDI applications. High unemployment rates between 2008 and 2012 likely resulted in over 400,000 new beneficiaries, about 9 percent of all program entrants during the period.²⁰¹ These otherwise temporarily unemployed workers are often subsequently trapped in the SSDI program as it has an explicit anti-work requirement. SSDI includes a number of provisions that rule out returning to the workforce even for those capable of doing so with accommodations or on a provisional or part-time basis. For example, earning more than \$1,310 a month can result in losing all benefits.²⁰² Reforms to SSDI could reconnect a large number of potentially work-capable beneficiaries to the labor force who currently face strong work disincentives, or alternatively, face strong incentives to seek benefits in the first place.²⁰³

The "medical-vocational grid" guidelines for determining benefit eligibility are

outdated and need to be updated for the twenty-first century.²⁰⁴ Advances in medicine and other technologies make accommodations for disability on the job more feasible and expand the types of jobs available to people of different abilities. With the increased prevalence of working from home during the pandemic, new work opportunities may become available for disabled workers who are better able to work from home, particularly if commuting or finding an employer to provide accommodations in the workplace was previously difficult.²⁰⁵ Some factors considered for determining disability such as age, language proficiency, and education level could be eliminated from the grid altogether.²⁰⁶

Policymakers may also want to enable temporary and partial benefits scaled by earnings potential for those who otherwise face the "all-or-nothing" benefits under the current program structure, to enable those who have a disability or temporary impairment to continue working.²⁰⁷ The UK's "Pathways to Work" Program and Denmark's elimination of the permanent disability designation for those under 40 years old provide valuable lessons for U.S. reforms wishing to encourage capable beneficiaries to reconnect with opportunities in the labor force.²⁰⁸ Lastly, incentives for state operators could be improved by reforming the federal funding formula and improving state vocational rehabilitation, such as expanding specialized workforce training resources and improving incentives for employers to retain and rehabilitate partially disabled workers.²⁰⁹

Supplemental Security Income

SSI is a means-tested program targeting the aged, blind, or disabled, such that these individuals are "unable to engage in any substantial gainful activity (SGA) by reason of any medically determinable physical or mental impairment expected to last for at least 12 months or to result in death."²¹⁰ While SSDI is targeted to the disabled who have an employment history, SSI does not require a history of work for eligibility. The SSI population is low income and most SSI recipients do not have ties to an employer.²¹¹

The share of working-age persons, 18-64, receiving SSI grew by roughly 20 percentage points to 57.5 percent between 1974 and 2019.²¹² Program recipients are nearly evenly split between men and women.²¹³ Nearly 40 percent of all SSI recipients are age 26 to 59, totaling 3.2 million prime-age persons as of December 2019.²¹⁴ SSI caseload growth has been driven by policy changes that have made eligibility determinations more subjective, rather than due to declining health among U.S. adults.²¹⁵

For SSI recipients who do work, the earnings limit for non-blind workers is \$1,310 per month for 2021, the same as SSDI.²¹⁶ Because program eligibility is based on proof of inability to work and the earnings thresholds are not designed to encourage the self-sufficiency of regular work, only 6.9 percent of all prime-age blind and disabled SSI recipients have market income.²¹⁷ Like SSDI, SSI could be reformed to encourage work among recipients. The medical grid criteria could also be updated to remove factors that are not related to disability (education,

language proficiency, and age), as well as to reflect jobs in the modern economy. Ultimately, SSI should take a work-first approach, focusing on helping those with disabilities find work opportunities and improve their job skills whenever possible.

The SSI program also covers 1.1 million children as of 2019, many of whom remain beneficiaries their entire life.²¹⁸ To set these children up for a successful life, the direct cash payment to families could be converted into a flexible spending account that could be used to pay for specific goods and services related to the child's needs. As it stands, the SSI program for children is a very generous cash assistance program without work requirements for adult parents. The program undermines incentives to acquire work skills that will allow maturing children to engage in work as adults and fails to achieve one of its intended goals: to increase the likelihood that children with special needs become self-supporting adults.

Congress could also consider fully eliminating SSI for children, as there are multiple other programs available to support low-income families with children, including Medicaid, that serve a similar functional purpose. If there are treatments or health care needs Medicaid does not cover, families could receive SSI funding in a flexible spending account to cover specific uncovered needs. Changing SSI for children into a benefit designated specifically for certain services and items for children is less likely to undermine work than is a direct cash benefit and could also better ensure children receive the help they need to become self-supporting adults.

Unemployment Insurance

Unemployment insurance (UI) is a joint state-federal program, financed by a payroll tax, which offers benefits to covered workers who are involuntarily separated from their job. Under federal guidelines, each state determines eligibility, coverage and financing, most often replacing around 50 percent of lost wages for about 26 weeks. During recessions, as it did following the coronavirus pandemic, Congress regularly supplements the state programs by boosting wage replacement rates and extending the length of coverage. The design of the unemployment insurance system can incentivize workers to delay looking for a new job, crowd out other sources of income, such as spousal income, and reduce the incentive for workers to save for a rainy day.²¹⁹ The UI benefits during the pandemic were large enough to exceed wages for many workers even after being scaled back to \$300 a week. This suggests that—even in the best case—many workers faced an explicit anti-work incentive.²²⁰

Longer periods of unemployment are shown to have "a strongly negative effect on the likelihood of subsequent employment."²²¹ As a result of its design, the UI system may incentivize longer periods of unemployment, which then make it harder to reenter the workforce, and more likely that the long-term unemployed become disconnected entirely.

One way to maintain a mandatory UI system and align personal financial

incentives to return to work would be to create personal unemployment insurance savings accounts. Economist Veronique de Rugy proposes that the accounts are funded by employers and individually owned by workers who could draw on the balance during periods of lost income.²²² Because the accounts could also be used to supplement retirement income or be transferred to heirs, there would be an incentive to conserve use of the benefits and hasten a return to work.²²³ Other less systemic reforms that work within the current UI system could include providing lump-sum payments to beneficiaries upon becoming re-employed to motivate a quicker return to work; requiring that beneficiaries go to their local unemployment office to pick up benefits and connect with case management services; and loosening the conditions for "acceptable employment" after a particularly extensive job search.²²⁴

Expand Incentives to Work

Where it is not possible to entirely eliminate government-imposed barriers, such as those occupational licenses deemed necessary for health and safety, some may choose to look to more activist policies to induce additional labor supply. In other areas where technological change or increasing trade exposure might have contributed to declining work among some men, policymakers could choose to study the best program designs to help better align worker skills with employer needs. These categories of reforms are likely second- or third-best solutions that paper over underlying issues caused by other government programs or policies.

Wage Subsidies

Where work requirements and scaled-back welfare spending for the ablebodied are not enough to encourage disconnected men to rejoin the labor force, public policy might be able to increase the rewards to labor and strengthen the incentives for work.

Boosting wages may seem to call for a straightforward policy reform: increase the federal minimum wage—currently at \$7.25—so that it encourages more Americans to work. The consequences of such a policy would likely create an additional barrier to employment, and make it more attractive but more difficult for disconnected men to leave the sidelines. Although the minimum wage literature is contested, many studies find negative consequences for workers.²²⁵ For example, recent evidence indicates that minimum wage increases reduced overall employment—particularly for low-wage, low-skill workers.²²⁶ Furthermore, the effects of the minimum wage on employment differ considerably across geographies with varying costs of living, potentially hurting those regions with more tenuous workforce connections the most.²²⁷ In fact, evidence suggests that minimum wage increases can worsen the health outcomes of out-of-work men and can incentivize low-income youth to drop out of school, which lowers their future earning potential.²²⁸ As a policy measure to serve disconnected men, a federal minimum wage increase may cause more harm than good.

An alternative approach to increase wages without reducing labor demand is a government-funded wage subsidy to increase workers' take-home pay. Unlike cash benefits, wage subsidies ipso facto require work to receive the benefit and provide an additional incentive for those out of the labor force to seek employment. There are a number of forms of wage subsidies, both tried and untried, and not all of them are created equal.

Since its introduction in 1975, the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) grew to become the largest federal cash-transfer program for low-income families. Especially after the 1996 welfare reform, the EITC became one of the government's primary tools to support poor families, with 25 million eligible workers and families receiving about \$61 billion in benefits in 2019.²²⁹ As a refundable income tax credit, the EITC acts as an indirect wage support, the cost of which is borne by taxpayers, not employers. This has the effect, unlike a price floor or minimum wage, of increasing the labor supply without decreasing employer demand. It also calibrates the size of the subsidy to annual earnings and concentrates aid to parents with children. By being considerably less generous to single filers without dependents, it does not provide the same incentives to idle, prime-age men, many of whom are unmarried and childless.

The EITC is thought of by many as a policy success: incentivizing additional work, compensating for the negative employment effects of the payroll tax, and as an anti-poverty tool. The credit may have "substantial effects" on labor supply decisions among low-income parents—especially single mothers.²³⁰ Some argue that a "large share" of the "unprecedented increases" in work among low-income women through the 1990s was attributable to the EITC,²³¹ though the magnitude of its effect remains in contention. Other factors, such as welfare reform and a healthy labor market, may explain much of the observed increases in labor supply.²³² EITC expansion for childless workers enjoys bipartisan support as President Barack Obama and House Speaker Paul Ryan endorsed identical expansion plans in 2016.²³³ However, two recent state-level expansions of the EITC for childless workers—a well-targeted reform for inactive men—showed very small or no impact on employment, no increases in earnings, and did not impact other crucial indicators of well-being.²³⁴

Despite its popularity, the credit is not without its share of problems. The complex credit structure results in large overhead costs at the Internal Revenue Service, although administrative costs are not as high as other welfare programs.²³⁵ Meanwhile, administrators struggle with basic compliance—particularly around individuals claiming non-resident dependents—and report an estimated 25 percent rate of improper payment.²³⁶ As an annual, lump-sum payment, it operates like a government check in the mail, not an actual subsidy in each paystub. A little-used periodic payment option was available until 2010 when it was discontinued as recommended in President Obama's FY 2010 budget proposal due to "extensive non-compliance by employers and workers."²³⁷

The EITC may also not generate the desired outcomes for program participants. By

increasing labor supply, the EITC may decrease the bargaining power of low-wage workers, which has been shown to slow market wage growth.²³⁸ There is also some limited evidence that the credit's phase-out range may pose a modest work disincentive for some workers, as beneficiaries reduce their total number of hours worked in order to maximize their earnings with the credit.²³⁹ These negative effects are mitigated by the credit's complexity and are consequently difficult to see in the data.²⁴⁰ Its real value also varies by geography. This means that eligibility and phase-out ranges have stronger incentives in low-cost regions than in high-cost ones.²⁴¹

The EITC could be reformed in a number of different ways to address low attachment to the labor force. A pro-worker EITC reform, for example, would remove marriage penalties and could be more generous to single, childless workers who are at risk for dropping out of the labor force altogether. However, the latter change might reduce their incentives to marry. Other potential reforms include an extended phase-out range to limit the disincentives of the current "earnings cliff." Congress and the IRS could also address fraud by simplifying the credit and adopting a standard method for claiming dependents across programs. Reforms could also experiment with alternative approaches to the wage subsidy model, such as periodic payments or a payroll tax credit. These and other reform proposals merit further consideration, research, and evaluation.

Given the challenges endemic to income tax credits, some have proffered a more direct wage subsidy as a preferable alternative.²⁴² Instead of lump-sum payments from the IRS, employees would receive a government-funded subsidy payment directly in their regular paycheck. An incentive based on hours worked, rather than annual income, may also present distinct advantages for workers looking to take on an additional job or work extra hours because they would not risk reduced benefits. A direct wage subsidy is not without its own challenges and limitations. Not all of the benefits, for instance, will go directly to workers. As is demonstrated by the EITC, employers could capture the value of the subsidy by lowering market wages and letting the government pay the difference. The "wage-support tool offers distinct administrative challenges," such as costly new administrative infrastructure and new burdens on employers.²⁴³ Furthermore, complexity arises when annual income is not considered, such as in cases where workers have a second job, do not work full-time or year-round, or work as an independent contractor.²⁴⁴ Nonetheless, some policymakers may want to experiment with new forms of wage subsidies to determine their feasibility and to measure their effect on employment and labor force participation.

In the search for flexible and simple policy interventions, policymakers should avoid the trap of deprioritizing work in the pursuit of a panacea. A Universal Basic Income (UBI), for example, has been proposed as a straightforward solution to unemployment of low-wage, low-skill workers.²⁴⁵ While a UBI features administrative simplicity and greater flexibility for beneficiaries, it is, at best, apathetic to the social costs associated with being disconnected from the workforce and other institutions of civil society. As an unconditional benefit, it contains an implicit work disincentive and could function in the ways that SSDI and SSI effectively do: as long-term unemployment insurance.²⁴⁶ Indeed, UBI and other unconditional benefit proposals are often motivated by flawed analysis that accepts a demand-side explanation for inactivity and reflects either an inability or an unwillingness to address the needs of America's disconnected and out of work men. Instead of the palliative care of UBI, policymakers should adopt a surgical approach for disconnected men's diagnosis. Removing disincentives to work in existing programs, removing government-imposed barriers, and reforming existing wage subsidies could be practical places to start.

Better Matching Skills to Employer Demand

Another way to expand employment opportunities is to invest in human capital to help jobseekers become more employable. Even in economies where demand for labor is strong, the available workforce may lack the skills necessary for the jobs available. This so-called "skills gap"—a mismatch between the skills employers seek and the skills jobseekers possess—is often overstated as a market failure or blamed for broader labor-market trends, as reviewed in the section above on skills-based technological change. In the absence of government interference, there are strong private incentives for workers to build the skills their employers require and for employers to help current and future employees acquire in-demand skills.

To the extent there are workers who need help reskilling, the politically popular and seemingly easy solution of government-subsidized or government-run career and technical education programming has, at best, mixed success.²⁴⁷ Rigorous evaluations of current government employment and training programs find that the benefits tend to be small and, in some cases, have made participants worse off. For example, the Trade Adjustment Assistance (TAA) program provides benefits and retraining for qualifying workers who have lost their job due to increased foreign imports. The most recent program analysis concluded that four years after enrollment in the program, "TAA participants had lower earnings than the comparison group."²⁴⁸ In a 2019 review of the more than 40 different government workforce programs, the CEA found that job training programs are "largely ineffective" and that, in light of their costs, they "have a negative net benefit."²⁴⁹ The poor results of these programs may actually be a positive sign. In most studies the control population—the workers who do not enroll in the program-tend to find jobs and advance in careers without the government assistance, making it difficult to measure any benefit from the governmentsubsidized program. Often, the market alternative is as good, or better than what the government has to offer.

Still, there have been a few successful models of workforce development programs that emerged in recent years and could inform federal policy. The "sector-based training" approach involves collaboration between employers in a high-demand industry, expert training providers, and intermediaries who facilitate the collaboration.²⁵⁰ Rigorous evaluation of sector-specific training programs show some success but may be challenging to scale nationwide.²⁵¹ More than three

decades of making and remaking federal training programs should remind policymakers that there is no panacea, but that considerable reforms to existing programs so that services are more responsive to employer needs and local markets, could show promise in helping some Americans find new purpose and opportunity in work.

Similar reforms have also taken place to better orient federally recognized apprenticeships to employer demand. Before the Biden Administration ended the initiative in February 2021, the Department of Labor developed a new industry-recognized apprenticeship program designation (IRAPs), in addition to the more formal Registered Apprenticeship designation. These programs include paid work, work-based learning, and participants receive at least one industry-recognized credential with which to pursue future employment opportunities.²⁵² Registered Apprenticeships "substantially" increase participant earnings, likely because they incorporate a diverse group of stakeholders, including trade associations, employer groups, educational institutions, state and local governments, non-profit organizations, and labor unions.²⁵³ Registered Apprenticeships comprise only a small portion of the overall private training and development infrastructure. In total, private employers make up about half of the more than \$1 trillion spent on post-secondary education and training each year. Federal outlays for job training make up less than 2 percent.²⁵⁴ If policymakers think they can improve the private system of skills development, things like flexible approaches to accreditation could serve as a model for other workforce development programs.²⁵⁵

Federal policy could also address rules that govern private funding of skills development and training. Taking on new student debt is not financially viable for many Americans seeking occupational training—particularly in the case of a mid- or late-stage career change. One promising avenue for funding support is an Income-share Agreement (ISA), whereby students pay nothing upfront but agree to pay some portion of their income post-graduation for a specific period.²⁵⁶ The fast-growing, online coding bootcamp, Lambda School, adopted the ISA model,²⁵⁷ as have some major universities, such as Purdue and Clarkson.²⁵⁸ ISAs have the possibility of realigning incentives of education institutions, making revenue contingent on student outcomes, while also reducing the risks of default for students.²⁵⁹ Federal policymakers could consider legislation that clarifies the legality and enforceability of ISAs to reduce investor uncertainty.²⁶⁰

Another important way that federal policy could support workforce development and re-skilling efforts is through accreditation reform. Non-degree credentials and work-experience programs are already quite popular and effective for workers without a college degree. An estimated thirty-two percent of the American working class has a license or certificate from such a program.²⁶¹ Yet there exists no framework by which to evaluate and compare the effectiveness of non-degree programs and credentials. Moreover, unaccredited programs are ineligible to receive federal aid.²⁶² Federal policymakers could consider new models of federal funding that pair financial aid with quality-assurance measures, such as Virginia's FastForward program.²⁶³ Other reforms might transform the accreditation system, such as Senator Lee's Higher Education Reform Opportunity (HERO) Act, which in addition to streamlining federal aid, realigning education providers' incentives, and providing greater transparency into student success—enables states to accredit any post-secondary institution.²⁶⁴

Additional Ways to Connect More Americans to Work

Some of the reforms suggested thus far could provide immediate improvements to workforce connections as the pandemic fully recedes, providing a better foundation for the post-pandemic labor market. Monetary policy and organized labor are two remaining factors that affect workforce connections.

Stable Monetary Policy

One important criterion for keeping consistent connections to work is macroeconomic stability. While some unemployment or non-employment is structural, at least some is a product of the business cycle. This cyclical unemployment can be mitigated with a stable and consistent monetary policy. A recent Social Capital Project report, "Stable Monetary Policy to Connect More Americans to Work," suggests that a monetary policy that stabilizes nominal income would allow for a more stable labor market. This is because wages—which are difficult to adjust and often based on longer-term contracts—do not have to adjust much on average if aggregate nominal income growth is stable. The rest of the economy can then set prices around those anchored expectations.

While this policy idea is mainly about creating stability to avoid short-run instances of disequilibrium in labor markets and mitigating short-run economic effects, it may also help in the longer run. Spells of unemployment may create atrophy in worker skills and social capital that then make it harder for the worker to get a job later. In this way, sufficiently-damaging cyclical unemployment can eventually become structural. The mitigation of cyclical unemployment through stable monetary policy may therefore help some long-run structural trends—though of course, other structural problems like health, education, and government disincentives may remain.

It is particularly important to consider this relationship, where short-run unemployment may turn into lingering long-run nonemployment through atrophy and hysteresis, in the recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic. Losing work experience—in some cases more than a year's worth—may cause longerrun structural damage. It is therefore imperative to return to full employment as quickly as possible.

Labor Reform

Organized labor historically served an important albeit adversarial role in the building and maintenance of connections to work among its members.²⁶⁵ Labor

unions secured worker benefits and protections, negotiated higher wages, and built a sense of solidarity among members. Today, however, private-sector union membership is at an all-time low with only 6.3 percent of workers listed as union members.²⁶⁶ Labor unions were not designed to adapt to global competition, advanced technologies, fractured industries, and diffuse labor markets—much less a post-industrial "gig economy" in which there exists no traditional employer. Policy leaders and union leadership should consider ways in which unions can evolve to meet the needs of twenty-first century, predominantly post-industrial workers.

Unions could offer distinct advantages over employers, governments, and other organizations in the provision of various benefits and services. For example, unions could connect employers to workforces and offer low-cost or free job training and professional development programs to workers in coordination with employers, universities and community colleges, and industry associations. They could advocate for member interests in the industry, provide individual career development and advancement like a professional association, and support for individual worker negotiations. Moreover, unions could have greater flexibility in the provision of low-cost portable insurance and benefits to its members such as malpractice and employment insurance as well as life, retirement (e.g., defined-contribution plans), and health insurance coverage.

There are a few ways federal policy could encourage experimentation. Reform of federal labor law could remove unions' "exclusive representation" privileges and permit direct worker negotiations with management. Eliminating exclusive representation privileges—the mandate that unions represent every employee of a business, regardless of whether the employee is a union member—would require unions to compete to attract their membership by offering useful services.²⁶⁷ Reform could also institute "paycheck protections" to restrict unions' ability to use revenues from union dues for political activities without workers' express consent. "Right-to-work" provisions could also be incorporated into federal policy and thereby prevent workers from being fired for not being a union member. Such reforms would permit workers to organize on a members-only basis and with a more cooperative relationship with management.²⁶⁸ Congress could also permit state and local governments, firms, and unions to opt out of certain federal labor laws to encourage experimentation with alternatives to existing standards that accomplish the purpose of the law. This type of policy experimentation could decentralize decision-making and recognize that the needs and interests of workers vary by state, locale, and firm.²⁶⁹

CONCLUSION

At a time that is particularly fraught with concerns that our institutions no longer provide an opportunity for everyone to achieve their life ambitions, some may be disenchanted with the idea that work can enrich their livelihoods and provide upward mobility. For others, insurmountable obstacles may prevent them from obtaining meaningful work or starting a business. While there are a myriad of reasons postulated about why fewer Americans in their prime earning years are attached to the labor force, it seems clear that low-wage and low-skill workers are now less willing to supply their labor than relatively higher skilled, higher wage counterparts. These reasons have less to do with increased difficulty in finding well-paying jobs, shrinking middle-skill jobs, insufficient pay for productivity, or exposure to trade. Increasing prime-age disconnectedness likely has more to do with demographic shifts, changing worker preferences, state and federal regulatory barriers, and increased attractiveness of federal and state supports. In addition to these longer running trends, Americans are still confronting the effects of a once-in-a-century global pandemic that dramatically and unevenly upended labor markets in ways that are still not fully understood.

Reconnecting inactive workers to the labor force will require careful consideration of poorly-designed federal benefits, wide-ranging regulations that exclude would-be workers from the labor market, and labor laws that restrict employee freedoms to work on their own terms. Policymakers must not forget that work can provide more than a paycheck; it can offer self-respect, a chance to thrive through personal achievements, and an opportunity to deepen community ties that build the foundation for robust social capital and a strong civil society. By revitalizing connections to work, we simultaneously strengthen families, communities, and civil society.²⁷⁰

Ultimately, work is a means of promoting wellbeing, not an end in itself. Improving connections to work and increasing the attractiveness of work, particularly among those most at risk for idleness or isolation, can significantly improve the economic, social, and mental well-being of disconnected Americans.

Christina King, Senior Economist

Scott Winship, Former Executive Director

Adam N. Michel, Deputy Director

Special thanks to Wells King, Rachel Sheffield, Jackie Benson, and Alan Cole for their contributions.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Social Capital Project, "What We Do Together," U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, May 2017, https://www.lee.senate.gov/public/_cache/files/b5f224ce-98f7-40f6-a814-8602696714d8/what-we-do-together.pdf.
- 2. Social Capital Project, "Inactive, Disconnected, and Ailing: A Portrait of Prime-Age Men Out of the Labor Force," U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, September 18, 2018, https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/republicans/ analysis?ID=D72FFEAB-DE2D-4F2C-9BCD-670B9B1BE9C3.
- 3. Nicholas Eberstadt, "America's Invisible Felon Population: A Blind Spot in US National Statistics," Testimony before the U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, Hearing on the Economic Impacts of the 2020 Census and Business Uses of Federal Data, May 22, 2019, https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/_cache/files/b23fea23-8e98-4bcd-aeed-edcc061a4bc0/testimony-eberstadt-final.pdf.
- 4. Robert Hall, Robert J. Gordon, James Poterba, Valerie Ramey, Christina Romer, David Romer, James Stock, and Mark W. Watson, "Business Cycle Dating," National Bureau of Economic Research, https://www.nber.org/cycles.html.
- 5. Jacqueline Varas, "A Case for Thoughtful Reopening: The Value of Work and Mental Health Impacts of Unemployment," Social Capital Project, U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, October 21, 2020, https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index. cfm/republicans/analysis?ID=9ACDCCCC-9789-49B7-B562-DB1F30993FB6
- 6. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "How Are Our Older Workers Doing?" *Commissioner's Corner Blog*, May 20, 2019, https://blogs.bls.gov/blog/2019/05/20/ how-are-our-older-workers-doing/.
- 7. Barry Bosworth, Gary Burtless, and Kan Zhang, "Later Retirement, Inequality in Old Age, and the Growing Gap in Longevity between Rich and Poor," Brookings Institution, 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/BosworthBurtlessZhang_retirementinequalitylongevity_012815.pdf.
- 8. Maria E. Canon, Marianna Kudlyak, and Yang Liu, "Youth Labor Force Participation Continues To Fall, but It Might Be for a Good Reason," Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, January 2015, https://www.stlouisfed.org/publications/regional-economist/ january-2015/youth-labor-force#fig5.
- 9. From 1870 to 1970, estimates are for non-institutionalized men and women ages 25 to 54 who are not in the Armed Forces, and they come from the 1% samples of the decennial censuses, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, http://sda.usa.ipums.org/cgi-bin/sdaweb/hsda?harcsda+all_usa_samples. Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Ronald Goeken, Josiah Grover, Erin Meyer, Jose Pacas, and Matthew Sobek. IPUMS USA: Version 10.0 [dataset]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2021. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V11.0. From 1948 to 2020, estimates are for the civilian non-institutionalized population of men and women ages 25 to 54 from the Current Population Survey via the Labor Force Statistics Database available at Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey," Census Bureau, https://www.bls.gov/cps/.
- 10. Estimates for 1940-1970 are from the 1% samples of the decennial censuses, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, http://sda.usa.ipums.org/cgi-bin/sdaweb/hsda?harcsda+all_usa_samples.

(Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Ronald Goeken, Josiah Grover, Erin Meyer, Jose Pacas, and Matthew Sobek. IPUMS USA: Version 11.0 [dataset]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2021. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V11.0). Less than high school indicates someone went no further than 11th grade, BA Plus indicates four or more years of college. We use the 1% samples for 1940-1960 and the 1% Form 1 metro sample for 1970. Estimates for 1968 to 2020 from the Current Population Survey Annual Social and Economic Supplement via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, https://sda.cps.ipums.org/sdaweb/analysis/?dataset=all_ march_samples. (Sarah Flood, Miriam King, Renae Rodgers, Steven Ruggles and J. Robert Warren. Integrated Public Use Microdata Series, Current Population Survey: Version 8.0 [dataset]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2020. https://doi.org/10.18128/D030. V8.0.) Less than high school indicates a person went no further than 11th grade (1968-1991) or attended 12th grade but received no diploma (1992-2020). BA Plus indicates four or more years of college (1968-1991) or bachelor's degree or higher (1992-2020). We combine categories between LTHS and BA Plus into high school/ some college (HS/CS), which includes 12th grade (unless "no diploma" is indicated, as noted above) through 3 years of college, because of the coding change in the CPS in 1992 and because CPS trends did not line up well with decennial census and American Community Survey (ACS) trends when keeping "high school only" and "some college" as separate categories. All estimates are for adults ages 25-54 and all exclude adults living in group quarters.

When we include 2020 data from ASEC, there may be limitations in its comparability to previous years due to the pandemic. ASEC shows LFPR rising for prime-age women in 2020 (when it is conducted in February-April of the year with bulk of it conducted in March when non-response was abnormally high, particularly among lower income groups), counter to BLS data (which covers the full year of 2020).

- 11. Ibid.
- Sarah Flood, Miriam King, Renae Rodgers, Steven Ruggles, and J. Robert Warren. Integrated Public Use Microdata Series, Current Population Survey: Version 8.0 [dataset]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2020. https://doi.org/10.18128/D030.V8.0. Current Population Survey Annual Social and Economic Supplement via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System.
- 13. Sarah Flood, Miriam King, Renae Rodgers, Steven Ruggles, and J. Robert Warren. Integrated Public Use Microdata Series, Current Population Survey: Version 8.0 [dataset]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2020. https://doi.org/10.18128/D030.V8.0. Current Population Survey Annual Social and Economic Supplement via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System. Author's calculations using 1968-2020 from IPUMS (CPS ASEC), though data begin in 1994 based on nativity. LTHS indicates went no further than 11th grade (or coded as 12th grade, no diploma), BA Plus indicates 4 or more years of college (1968-1991) or bachelor's degree or higher (1992-2019). Everything between LTHS and BA Plus is combined into high school/some college (HS/CS), which includes 12th grade (unless "no diploma" is indicated, as noted above) through 3 years of college, because of the coding change in the CPS in 1992 and because the CPS and Census/ACS trends did not line up well keeping HS only and some college as separate categories. All estimates are for men ages 25-54 and all exclude adults living in group quarters.
- 14. Mitra Toosi, "A Look at the Future of the U.S. Labor Force to 2060," Bureau of Labor Statistics, September 2016, https://www.bls.gov/spotlight/2016/a-look-at-the-future-of-the-us-labor-force-to-2060/.

- 15. Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Ronald Goeken, Josiah Grover, Erin Meyer, Jose Pacas, and Matthew Sobek. IPUMS USA: Version 11.0 [dataset]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2021. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V1.0. Industries are coded on a consistent 1950 basis and are based on the working-age population. From 1870 to 1960, estimates are from the 1% samples of the decennial censuses, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, http://sda.usa.ipums. org/cgi-bin/sdaweb/hsda?harcsda+all_usa_samples. From 1970 to 2020, estimates are from the Annual Social and Economic Supplement to the Current Population Survey, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, https://sda.cps.ipums.org/sdaweb/analysis/?dataset=all_march_samples.
- 16. Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Ronald Goeken, Josiah Grover, Erin Meyer, Jose Pacas, and Matthew Sobek. IPUMS USA: Version 11.0 [dataset]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2020. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V11.0. Industries are coded on a consistent 1950 basis and are based on the working-age population. From 1870 to 1960, estimates are from the 1% samples of the decennial censuses, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, http://sda.usa.ipums. org/cgi-bin/sdaweb/hsda?harcsda+all_usa_samples. From 1970 to 2020, estimates are from the Annual Social and Economic Supplement to the Current Population Survey, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, https://sda.cps.ipums.org/sdaweb/analysis/?dataset=all_march_samples.
- 17. Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Ronald Goeken, Josiah Grover, Erin Meyer, Jose Pacas, and Matthew Sobek. IPUMS USA: Version 11.0 [dataset]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2020. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V11.0. Industries are coded on a consistent 1950 basis and are based on the working-age population. From 1870 to 1960, estimates are from the 1% samples of the decennial censuses, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, http://sda.usa.ipums. org/cgi-bin/sdaweb/hsda?harcsda+all_usa_samples. From 1970 to 2020, estimates are from the Annual Social and Economic Supplement to the Current Population Survey, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, https://sda.cps.ipums.org/sdaweb/analysis/?dataset=all_march_samples.
- David H. Autor, Frank Levy, and Richard J. Murnane, "The Skill Content of Recent Technological Change: An Empirical Exploration," *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 118(4): 1279-1333, 2003, http://economics.mit.edu/files/581. See also Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Job Polarization," The FRED Blog, 2016, https://fredblog.stlouisfed. org/2016/04/job-polarization/.
- 19. Occupations are coded on a consistent 1950 basis and are based on the workingage population. From 1870 to 1960, estimates are from the 1% samples of the decennial censuses, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, http://sda.usa.ipums.org/cgi-bin/sdaweb/hsda?harcsda+all_ usa_samples. From 1970 to 2020, estimates are from the Annual Social and Economic Supplement to the Current Population Survey, analyzed via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System, https://sda.cps. ipums.org/sdaweb/analysis/?dataset=all_march_samples.
- 20. Maximiliano Dvorkin, "Jobs Involving Routine Tasks Aren't Growing," Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, January 4, 2016, https://www.stlouisfed.org/on-the-economy/2016/ january/jobs-involving-routine-tasks-arent-growing.
- 21. Raj Chetty, John N. Friedman, Nathaniel Hendren, Michael Stepner, and the Opportunity Insights Team, "The Economic Impacts of COVID-19: Evidence from

a New Public Database Built Using Private Sector Data," Opportunity Insights, November 2020, https://opportunityinsights.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/ tracker_paper.pdf.

- Scott Winship, "What's behind Declining Male Labor Force Participation: Fewer Good Jobs or Fewer Men Seeking Them?" Mercatus Center at George Mason University, 2017, https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/winship_malelaborparticipation_mr_ v2.pdf.
- 23. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey," Bureau of Labor Statistics Online CPS Database, https://www.bls.gov/cps/.
- 24. CEA analysis based on 2015 data, see: Council of Economic Advisers, "The Long-term Decline in Prime-Age Male Labor Force Participation," 2016, https:// obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/page/files/20160620_cea_ primeage_male_lfp.pdf; Nicholas Eberstadt similarly finds that, in 2014, 68 percent of inactive, prime-age men had been inactive for at least a year. See: Nicholas Eberstadt, *Men Without Work: America's Invisible Crisis* (West Conshohocken, PA: Templeton Press, 2016).
- 25. Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Ronald Goeken, Josiah Grover, Erin Meyer, Jose Pacas, and Matthew Sobek, "Current Population Survey Annual Social and Economic Supplement via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System," https://cps.ipums.org/cps/.
- 26. John Coglianese, "The Rise of In-and-Outs: Declining Labor Force Participation of Prime Age Men," Harvard University, November 14, 2018, https://scholar.harvard.edu/files/coglianese/files/coglianese_2017_in-and-outs.pdf.
- 27. *Ibid.* See also: "Inactive, Disconnected, and Ailing: A Portrait of Prime-Age Men Out of the Labor Force," 2018.
- 28. Ibid.
- 29. Social Capital Project, "Inactive, Disconnected, and Ailing: A Portrait of Prime-Age Men Out of the Labor Force," U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, 2018, https:// www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/republicans/2018/9/inactive-disconnectedand-ailing-a-portrait-of-prime-age-men-out-of-the-labor-force. See also: Nicholas Eberstadt, *Men Without Work: America's Invisible Crisis*; and Scott Winship, "What's behind Declining Male Labor Force Participation?," which confirm the finding that inactive men generally are less educated than other men.
- 30. For educational attainment among inactive men, see: Didem Tuzemen, "Why Are Prime-Age Men Vanishing from the Labor Force?" *Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City Economic Review*, 2018, https://www.kansascityfed.org/publications/research/ er/articles/2018/1q18tuzemen-why-prime-age-men-vanishing. For typical wages earned by inactive men when they were working, see: Chinhui Juhn, Kevin Murphy, and Robert Topel, "Current Unemployment, Historically Contemplated," *Brookings Papers on Economic Activity* 33(1): 79-136, 2002, https://www.brookings.edu/bpeaarticles/current-unemployment-historically-contemplated/.
- 31. Scott Winship, "What's behind Declining Male Labor Force Participation?." The Obama Council of Economic Advisers also found that inactive, prime-age men were most prevalent in the South. See: Council of Economic Advisers, "The Long-term Decline in Prime-Age Male Labor Force Participation," 2016, https:// obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/page/files/20160620_cea_

primeage_male_lfp.pdf.

- 32. Alan Cole, "COVID-19 Joblessness, Gender, and Family Structure," Social Capital Project, U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, May 20, 2021, https://www.jec. senate.gov/public/index.cfm/republicans/2021/5/co.
- 33. Social Capital Project, "Inactive, Disconnected, and Ailing: A Portrait of Prime-Age Men Out of the Labor Force," U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, September 18, 2018, https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/republicans/2018/9/inactivedisconnected-and-ailing-a-portrait-of-prime-age-men-out-of-the-labor-force.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. Council of Economic Advisers "The Long-term Decline in Prime-Age Male Labor Force Participation." Also see: Alan B. Krueger, "Where Have All the Workers Gone? An Inquiry Into the Decline of the U.S. Labor Force Participation Rate," *Brooking Papers on Economic Activity*, September 7, 2017, https://www.brookings.edu/bpeaarticles/where-have-all-the-workers-gone-an-inquiry-into-the-decline-of-the-u-slabor-force-participation-rate/.
- 36. Alan B. Krueger, "Where Have All the Workers Gone? An Inquiry Into the Decline of the U.S. Labor Force Participation Rate." Also see: Scott Winship "What's behind Declining Male Labor Force Participation?"; Katherine Abrahamson and Melissa Kearney, "Explaining the Decline in the U.S. Employment-to-Population Ratio: A Review of the Evidence," NBER Working Paper 24333, National Bureau of Economic Research, 2018, http://www.nber.org/papers/w24333; and Courtney C. Coile and Mark G. Duggan, "When Labor's Lost: Health, Family Life, Incarceration, and Education in a Time of Declining Economic Opportunity for Low-Skilled Men," Journal of Economic Perspectives 33(2): 191-210, 2019, https://www.doi.10.1257/jep.33.2.191.
- 37. Social Capital Project analyses of Current Population Survey microdata via IPUMS.
- 38. Social Capital Project analyses of Current Population Survey Annual Social and Economic Supplement via the Integrated Public Use Microdata Series Online Data Analysis System. Data from the 2004 Survey of Income and Program Participation (SIPP) show that only 14 percent of men ages 20 to 64 who hadn't worked in the previous four months said that they could not find work. Nasrin Dalirazar, "Reasons People Do Not Work: 2004," Current Population Report P70-111 (Washington DC: U.S. Census Bureau), 2007, https://www.census.gov/prod/2007pubs/p70-111.pdf (cited in Eberstadt).
- 39. Chinhui Juhn, Kevin Murphy, and Robert Topel, "Current Unemployment, Historically Contemplated." Scott Winship, "What's behind Declining Male Labor Force Participation?" also finds that just nine percent of the rise in full-year inactivity from 1968 to 2014 was attributable to men who could not find a job.
- 40. Scott Winship, "What's behind Declining Male Labor Force Participation?" This includes men who report themselves as disabled. Among the disabled who are inactive, about one-fifth indicate they want or might be open to a job. Among the non-disabled who are inactive, about one-fourth indicate the same.
- 41. Donna S. Rothstein, "Male prime-age nonworkers: evidence from the NLSY97," *Monthly Labor Review*, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, December 2020, https://doi. org/10.21916/mlr.2020.25.
- 42. Scott Winship and Rachel Sheffield, "The Demise of the Happy Two-Parent Home,"

Social Capital Project, U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, July 23, 2020, https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/republicans/analysis?ID=E63AEB04-2C68-40B8-9A8D-9426D4091CF9.

- 43. Donna S. Rothstein, "Male prime-age nonworkers: evidence from the NLSY97."
- 44. Ibid; Scott Winship, "What's behind Declining Male Labor Force Participation?"
- 45. Council of Economic Advisers, "Incomes Hit a Record High and Poverty Reached a Record Low in 2019," September 15, 2020, https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/ articles/incomes-hit-record-high-poverty-reached-record-low-2019/.
- 46. Ariel J. Binder, and John Bound, "The Declining Labor Market Prospects of Less-Educated Men," *NBER Working Paper 25577*, National Bureau of Economic Research, February 2019, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w25577/w25577. pdf.
- 47. Social Capital Project analyses. The 1973-to-2019 median hourly wages and salary estimates for prime-age workers comes from Current Population Survey microdata. These data come from the May Supplement for the years 1973 to 1978, and from the Outgoing Rotation Group files for 1979 to 1993, both from the Unicon Research Corporation. In more recent years, the CPS data are from the outgoing rotation groups in the Basic Monthly Survey files provided by the Minnesota Population Center at the University of Minnesota through their Integrated Public Use Microdata Series website at https://doi.org/10.18128/D030.V6.0. The samples have been modified to consistently include only private or government wage and salary workers (no self-employed business owners) who were employed (at work or absent from work during the survey week) and were in an outgoing rotation group. For workers who were paid by the hour, reported hourly pay is used. Where unavailable, hourly pay is estimated by dividing the usual weekly earnings before deductions by the usual number of hours worked, both for the worker's principal job. Our estimates were very similar to those independently estimated by the Economic Policy Institute from CPS data (Economic Policy Institute, State of Working America Data Library, "Median/average hourly wages," 2019 [updated February 20, 2020]). "Prime-age" refers to workers between the ages of 25 and 54.

The trend for the average hourly earnings of production and nonsupervisory workers from 1939 to 2019 primarily comes from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Current Employment Statistics website at https://www.bls.gov/ces/data/. The estimates for 1964 to 2019 are annual averages for all private production and nonsupervisory workers, taken from the database that may be queried from that website (Series CEU050000008). The trend is backcasted to 1947 using annual averages for all private production workers, obtained from Figure 4B of the Economic Policy Institute's State of Working America (Mishel, Lawrence, Josh Bivens, Elise Gould, and Heidi Shierholz (2012). The State of Working America, 12th Edition. Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press. http://www.stateofworkingamerica.org/index.html%3Fp=28476. html. See https://www.epi.org/publication/understanding-the-historic-divergencebetween-productivity-and-a-typical-workers-pay-why-it-matters-and-whyits-real/#epi-toc-11 for additional detail on their methods.) The trend is further backcasted to 1939 using annual averages for workers in the durable-goodsproducing sector, available via the CES website (Series CEU3100000001). Trends from 1939 to 1947 are also available for workers in the manufacturing sector and in the nondurable-goods-producing sector, but compared with the durable-goodsproducing sector, these trends do not align as well from 1947 to 1964 with the private

production trend.

The hourly pay estimates are put into constant 2019 dollars by adjusting them for inflation using the Personal Consumption Expenditures (PCE) deflator. (For the case for using the PCE deflator, see Appendix 2 of Scott Winship, "Poverty after Welfare Reform," Manhattan Institute, 2016, https://media4.manhattan-institute.org/sites/ default/files/R-SW-0816.pdf.) The EPI estimates are deflated using a different index, the CPI-U-RS, so we first convert them to nominal dollars before applying the PCE deflator.

- 48. Using the average hourly earnings measure for production and nonsupervisory workers, the increase from 1991 to 2019 was 34 percent, or 1.0 percent per year. But rising inequality among such workers raises the average more than the median among all wage and salary workers, making it decreasingly accurate as an indicator for the "typical" worker.
- 49. Social Capital Project analyses of Current Population Survey microdata. See endnote 47.
- *50. Ibid.* In 1992, the educational attainment variable changed from one that reflected years of schooling to one that reflected degree attainment for those with schooling beyond high school.
- 51. Computed from the National Income and Product Accounts Table 2.1. Included in non-wage compensation are "Contributions consisting of employer payments (including payments-in-kind) to private pension and profit-sharing plans, publicly administered government employee retirement plans, private group health and life insurance plans, privately administered workers' compensation plans, and supplemental unemployment benefit plans, formerly called other labor income," as well as "Employer contributions for government social insurance as well as payments by employees, the self-employed, and other individuals who participate in government social insurance programs." See https://www.bea.gov/help/glossary/ supplements-wages-and-salaries.
- 52. Social Capital Project analyses of Current Population Survey data. See endnote 47 for details. We multiply hourly wages for each percentile in each year by the ratio of compensation to wages in the Bureau of Economic Analysis's National Income and Product Accounts (NIPA) Table 2.1 (lines 2 and 3). Compensation includes employer fringe benefits to wages and salaries and employer contributions to government social insurance (employer payroll taxes). While these compensation figures are for workers in the aggregate, we apply them to the hourly wages at the 10th, 30th, 50th, 70th, and 90th percentiles of prime-age men.

The assumption that the aggregate ratio of compensation to wages is the same as the ratio at these percentiles (for prime-age men) is only problematic for trends insofar as the extent to which this assumption is wrong varies over time. In previous work, we compared similar compensation-to-wage ratios for 1979 and for the years from 2009 to 2019 to two external sources that provided information about the ratios for different parts of the wage and salary distribution. (See Rachel Sheffield and Scott Winship, "The Demise of the Happy Two-Parent Home," Social Capital Project, US Joint Economic Committee of Congress, 2020, https://www.jec.senate. gov/public/index.cfm/republicans/2020/7/the-demise-of-the-happy-two-parenthome#_edn56.) For 1979 evidence, see Timothy Smeeding, "The Size Distribution of Wage and Nonwage Compensation: Employer Cost versus Employee Value," in Jack E. Triplett, ed. The Measurement of Labor Cost (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 1983). Smeeding shows, in Table 6.6, the share of wage and salary income accounted for by fringe benefits (nonwage compensation excluding legally required employer contributions, primarily government social insurance) for workers earning different amounts. For the lowest paid group (the bottom 15 percent), compensation was 4 percent higher than wages and salaries, and for the group that includes the median worker, compensation was 10 percent higher than wages and salaries. The BEA data (excluding employer contributions to social insurance for comparison with the Smeeding estimates) shows that compensation is 11 percent higher than wages and salaries.

For 2009-to-2019 evidence, we turned to the Bureau of Labor Statistics Employer Costs for Employee Compensation tables at https://www.bls.gov/ncs/#tables, which allow for the comparison of fringe benefits (excluding legally required contributions) to wages and salaries at the 10th percentile of compensation and the median compensation level. These ratios range from 11 to 12 percent for the 10th percentile and from 34 to 37 percent at the median. The BEA estimates (again, excluding employer contributions to social insurance for comparability) range from 16 to 17 percent.

At the tenth percentile, then, our ratios have the effect of overstating compensation at the 10th percentile, but by a similar amount in 1979 as in 2019. Thus, the trend should not be affected greatly (at least between 1979 and 2019). At the median, our 1979 estimate is likely to be accurate, but our 2019 compensation estimate is probably too low. Thus, our figures likely understate median wage growth. One caveat is that these external estimates of compensation-to-wages are for workers in the aggregate rather than for prime-age men. A second is that fringe benefits are valued at employers' costs, while employees might value these benefits differently than they would cash (more flexible but taxed). Smeeding estimates the distinction makes little difference in 1979.

- 53. Mark J. Warshawsky, "Earnings Inequality The Implications of the Rapidly Rising Cost of Employer-Provided Health Insurance," Mercatus Center at George Mason University, June 2016, https://www.mercatus.org/system/files/Warshawsky-Earnings-Inequality-v2.pdf; see also: Gary Burtless and Sveta Milusheva, "Effects of Employer-Sponsored Health Insurance Costs on Social Security Taxable Wages," Social Security Bulletin, Social Security Administration, Vol. 73, No. 1, 2013, https://www.ssa.gov/ policy/docs/ssb/v73n1/v73n1p83.html#:~:text=The%20combined%20effect%20of%20 increased,workers%20declined%20by%203.1%20percent.
- 54. Social Capital Project analyses of 1973 to 2019 microdata from the Annual Social and Economic Supplement to the Current Population Survey, provided by the Minnesota Population Center at the University of Minnesota through their Integrated Public Use Microdata Series website at https://doi.org/10.18128/D030.V6.0. The estimates are for civilian men between the ages of 25 and 54. Line 1 shows earnings from wages and salaries for men without any self-employment earnings (excluding those without any wages or salary). Like all the wage and earnings estimates in the paper, these are adjusted for inflation and expressed in constant 2019 dollars using the Personal Consumption Expenditures (PCE) deflator. (For the case for using the PCE deflator, see Appendix 2 of Scott Winship, "Poverty after Welfare Reform," Manhattan Institute, 2016, https://media4.manhattan-institute.org/sites/default/files/R-SW-0816. pdf.)

Line 2 adjusts the estimates in Line 1 by multiplying them by a ratio that compares

annual compensation to annual wages and salaries, using the aggregate figures for employees from the Bureau of Economic Analysis's National Income and Product Accounts (NIPA) Table 2.1 (lines 2 and 3). See the Figure 10 note for details.

Line 3 adds self-employment earnings from businesses and farms to annual compensation (adding to earnings for men shown in Line 2 if they have such income and adding men to the group shown in Line 2 whose earnings only come from self-employment). Line 4 adds some men who had no earnings as below median earners to account for the possibility that earnings trends are biased by declining labor force participation. It does so by assuming that the share of nonworking men who were disabled, sick, retired, or said they were nonworking for 'other' reasons not listed did not become a larger group between 1973 and 2019 relative to workers. It holds this share constant within three age groups (25-34, 35-44, and 45-54). It also adds back to the data, as below-median earners, all men in each year who did not work because they said they could not find a job.

- 55. Estimating annual compensation involves the same ratio adjustment described above for hourly compensation.
- 56. No compensation adjustment is made to the earnings of the self-employed.
- 57. If we assume all of these counterfactual male workers were not just below the median annual compensation but below the 10th percentile—a more precarious assumption—then instead of increasing by 4 percent, compensation would have fallen by 30 percent (not shown). Taken seriously, however, this counterfactual suggests that the 10th percentile was 84 percent lower in 2010 than in 1973, which is implausible given other measurable outcomes. If we assume the counterfactual workers are below the 20th percentile, then the drop in the 20th percentile is just 9 percent, though the estimates suggest a suspiciously large 39 percent decline between 1973 and 2010.
- 58. Scott Winship, "Has Inequality Driven A Wedge Between Productivity And Compensation Growth?," *Forbes*, October 20, 2014, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ scottwinship/2014/10/20/has-inequality-driven-a-wedge-between-productivity-andcompensation-growth/; see also: Scott Winship, "Workers Get The Same Slice of the Pie As They Always Have," *Forbes*, December 16, 2014, https://www.forbes.com/ sites/scottwinship/2014/12/16/workers-get-the-same-slice-of-the-pie-as-they-alwayshave/.
- 59. James Sherk, "Workers' Compensation: Growing Along with Productivity," Heritage Foundation, May 31, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/workerscompensation-growing-along-productivity.
- 60. Edward P. Lazear, "Productivity and Wages: Common Factors and Idiosyncrasies Across Countries and Industries," *NBER Working Paper 26428*, National Bureau of Economic Research, November 2019, https://www.nber.org/system/files/ working_papers/w26428/w26428.pdf; Stephen Rose, "Does Productivity Growth Still Benefit Working Americans?: Unraveling the Income Growth Mystery to Determine How Much Median Incomes Trail Productivity Growth," The Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, June 2007, https://itif.org/files/ DoesProductivityGrowthStillBenefitWorkingAmericans.pdf.
- 61. Anna M. Stansbury and Lawrence H. Summers, "Productivity and Pay: Is the Link Broken?" *NBER Working Paper 24165*, National Bureau of Economic Research, December 2017, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w24165/w24165.

pdf.

- 62. Notably, by Lawrence's measure, labor's share of income in the post-2008 period has slowed for workers across skill levels. See: Robert Z. Lawrence, "The Growing Gap between Real Wages and Labor Productivity," Peterson Institute for International Economics, July 21, 2015, https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economic-issueswatch/growing-gap-between-real-wages-and-labor-productivity.
- 63. Jason Furman, "U.S. Wage Puzzles: False Trails, Clues and Answers," Peterson Institute for International Economics, October 4, 2018, https://www.piie.com/system/ files/documents/furman2018-01-04ppt.pdf.
- 64. Scott Winship, "A Rising Tide (Still) Lifts All Boats—Wages Really Do Grow With Productivity," Manhattan Institute, 2016, https://media4.manhattan-institute.org/sites/default/files/IB-SW-1215.pdf.
- 65. Evan Soltas, "Inequality and Productivity," *Economics and Thought*, September 3, 2015, https://web.archive.org/web/20150905195925/http:/esoltas.blogspot.com/2015/09/inequality-and-productivity.html.
- 66. Dan Andrews, Chiara Criscuolo, and Peter N. Gal, "Frontier Firms, Technology Diffusion and Piublic Policy: Micro Evidence from OECD Countries," Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, 2015, http://www.oecd.org/economy/ growth/Frontier-Firms-Technology-Diffusion-and-Public-Policy-Micro-Evidencefrom-OECD-Countries.pdf.
- 67. Growth of between-firm pay inequality and the rise of "superstar firms" are the result of a similar phenomenon. If pay inequality is high between firms, productivity inequality likely is too, meaning that workers in the median firm might not have seen productivity gains as high as the aggregate. Jae Song, David J Price, Fatih Guvenen, Nicholas Bloom, Till von Wachter, "Firming Up Inequality," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, Volume 134, Issue 1, February 2019: 1–50, https://doi.org/10.1093/ qje/qjy025.
- 68. Scott Winship, "Has Inequality Driven A Wedge Between Productivity And Compensation Growth?," *Forbes*, October 20, 2014, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ scottwinship/2014/10/20/has-inequality-driven-a-wedge-between-productivity-andcompensation-growth/?sh=6f26cec12eb4.
- 69. Congressional Budget Office, "How CBO Forecasts Income," August 2006, https:// www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/109th-congress-2005-2006/reports/08-25-income.pdf. The findings of a stable labor share are not unique to the United States. Research from the BEA's Benjamin Bridgman echoes that the labor share did not fall as much when excluding depreciation and production taxes, in the U.S. as well as other large countries. When looking from capital's share of income, MIT's Matthew Rognlie finds that excluding depreciation reveals that the only increase in the long-term capital income share is occurring in housing in the U.S. and Japan, Germany, France, the United Kingdom, Italy and Canada. See: Matthew Rognlie, "Deciphering the fall and rise in the net capital share," Brookings Institution, Spring 2015, https://www. brookings.edu/bpea-articles/deciphering-the-fall-and-rise-in-the-net-capital-share. Additionally, Rognlie has pointed out that there is a residual of "factorless income" that cannot be easily assigned to labor or capital, and is particularly poorly suited as economic profit. See: Matthew Rognlie, "Comment on "Accounting for Factorless Income"," National Bureau of Economic Analysis Macroeconomics Annual 2018, 33: 235-248, http://mattrognlie.com/kn_comment_rognlie.pdf.; see also: Donald

Schneider, (@DonFSchneider). "THREAD/Good news: using a new(ish) measure of the labor share that Rognlie deems "the best measure," pay and productivity are growing together..." September 9, 2020. Tweet. https://twitter.com/DonFSchneider/status/1303766712844718084?s=20.

- 70. James Sherk, "Labor's Share of Income Little Changed Since 1948," Heritage Foundation, May 31, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/jobs-and-labor/report/laborsshare-income-little-changed-1948. Economist Dean Baker notes that many misinterpreted labor's share of GDP as declining because of a rising share of depreciation in GDP, whereas labor's share of GDP should be calculated net of depreciation, as output resulting from replacing worn-out capital is neither profit nor wages. See: Dean Baker, "Declining Labor Shares of GDP: Is There Something to Be Explained?," Center for Economic and Policy Research, November 5, 2019, https://cepr.net/declining-labor-shares-of-gdp-is-there-something-to-be-explained/. Martin S. Feldstein, and elsewhere Alan Cole, noted that once properly accounting for factors not related to productivity, a constant two-thirds of the remaining net income goes to labor and the remaining one-third goes to capital, with little variation. See: Alan Cole, "A Walkthrough of Gross Domestic Income," Tax Foundation, May 2015, https://files.taxfoundation.org/legacy/docs/TaxFoundation_ FF467.pdf; and Martin S. Feldstein, "Did Wages Reflect Growth in Productivity?" NBER Working Paper No. 13953, National Bureau of Economic Research, April 2008, https://www.nber.org/papers/w13953.
- 71. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Productivity change in the nonfarm business sector, 1947-2020," https://www.bls.gov/lpc/prodybar.htm.
- 72. William E. Cullison, "The U.S. Productivity Slowdown: What The Experts Say," Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond Economic Review, Vol. 75, No. 4, July/August 1989, 10-21; Pedro Cavalcanti Ferreira, Antonio F. Galvao, Fabio Augusto Reis Gomes, Samuel de Abreu Pessoaa, "The Effects of External and Internal Shocks on Total Factor Productivity," *The Quarterly Review of Economics and Finance*, Vol. 50, Issue 3, August 2010, 298–309, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/ S1062976910000049.
- 73. Adam Ozimek, Dante DeAntonio, and Mark Zandi, "Aging and the Productivity Puzzle," *Moody's Analytics*, December 26, 2017, https://ma.moodys.com/rs/961-KCJ-308/images/2018-09-04-Aging-and-the-Productivity-Puzzle.pdf; see also: David Beckworth and Adam Ozimek, "Adam Ozimek on Inflation, Migration, and Productivity," *The Bridge*, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, November 19, 2018, https://www.mercatus.org/bridge/podcasts/11192018/adam-ozimek-inflationmigration-and-productivity.
- 74. Richard Fry, "The pace of Boomer retirements has accelerated in the past year," Pew Research Center, November 9, 2020, https://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2020/11/09/the-pace-of-boomer-retirements-has-accelerated-in-the-pastyear/; Dietrich Vollrath, Fully Grown: Why a Stagnant Economy Is a Sign of Success, University of Chicago Press, 2020.
- 75. David H. Autor, Lawrence F. Katz, Alan B. Krueger, "Computing Inequality: Have Computers Changed the Labor Market?" *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 113(4): 1169-1213, November 1998, https://academic.oup.com/qje/article-abstract/113/4/1169/19 17014?redirectedFrom=fulltext.
- 76. David Card and John E. DiNardo, "Skill-Biased Technological Change and Rising Wage Inequality: Some Problems and Puzzles," *Journal of Labor Economics*, Vol.

20, No. 4, 2002, https://davidcard.berkeley.edu/papers/skill-tech-change.pdf; see also: Lawrence Mishel, Heidi Shierholz, and John Schmitt, "Don't Blame the Robots: Assessing the Job Polarization Explanation of Growing Wage Inequality," *Working Paper*, Economic Policy Institute and Center for Economic and Policy Research, November 9, 2013, https://files.epi.org/2013/technology-inequality-dont-blame-therobots.pdf.

- 77. David H. Autor, Frank Levy, and Richard J. Murnane used detailed U.S. Department of Labor data including 450 aggregated occupations in 140 U.S. industries nationwide to identify five major categories of job skill sets: (1) cognitive non-routine (creative) analytical; (2) cognitive non-routine (creative) communicative, interactive, and managerial; (3) cognitive routine (repetitive); (4) manual routine (repetitive); and (5) manual non-routine. See more: David H. Autor, Frank Levy, and Richard J. Murnane, "The Skill Content of Recent Technological Change: An Empirical Exploration."
- 78. David Autor, "The Polarization of Job Opportunities in the U.S. Labor Market," Center for American Progress: Hamilton Project, April 2010, http://economics.mit.edu/files/5554/.
- 79. Daron Acemoglu and David H. Autor, "Skills, tasks and technologies: Implications for employment and earnings," *NBER Working Paper 16082*, National Bureau of Economic Research, June 2010, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/ w16082/w16082.pdf.
- 80. Lawrence Mishel, Heidi Shierholz, and John Schmitt, "Don't Blame the Robots: Assessing the Job Polarization Explanation of Growing Wage Inequality," 9.
- 81. Henry J. Holzer and Robert I Lerman, "The Future of Middle-Skill Jobs," Brookings Institution: Center on Children and Families, Brief #41, February 2009, https://www. brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/02_middle_skill_jobs_holzer.pdf.
- 82. Bureau of Labor Statistics, annual averages of Table A-19. "Employment and Earnings." Holzer and Lerman acknowledge their definition are imperfect in capturing skill-level by occupation, "but, on average, these discrepancies tend to cancel out," see more on *Ibid*, 2.
- 83. Jennifer Hunt and Ryan Nunn, "Is Employment Polarization Informative About Wage Inequality and Is Employment Really Polarizing?" *NBER Working Paper 26064*, National Bureau of Economic Research, July 2019, 5, https://www.nber.org/system/ files/working_papers/w26064/revisions/w26064.rev0.pdf.
- 84. Lawrence Mishel, John Schmitt, and Heidi Shierholz, "Assessing the job polarization explanation of growing wage inequality."
- 85. Scott Winship, "Bogeyman Economics," *National Affairs*, Winter 2012, https://www.nationalaffairs.com/publications/detail/bogeyman-economics.
- 86. Raven Molly, Christopher L. Smith, Ricardo Trezzi, and Abigail Wozniak, "Understanding declining fluidity in the U.S. labor market," Brookings Institution, Spring 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/bpea-articles/understanding-decliningfluidity-in-the-u-s-labor-market/.
- 87. Census Bureau, 2018 Business Dynamics Statistics Datasets, Economy-wide dataset, https://www.census.gov/data/datasets/time-series/econ/bds/bds-datasets.html.

88. Ibid.

- 89. Scott Winship, "Bogeyman Economics." See also: Henry R. Hyatt and James R. Spletzer, "The recent decline in employment dynamics," *IZA Journal of Labor Economics*, 2(5): 1-21, 2013, https://doi.org/10.1186/2193-8997-2-5.
- 90. The authors find that trade with China benefits a large majority of American workers but the losers are concentrated among the bottom quintile of earners and those who have less education. See: Zhi Wang, Shang-Jin Wei, Xinding Yu, and Kunfu Zhu, "Re-examining the Effects of Trading with China on Local Labor Markets: A Supply Chain Perspective," *NBER Working Paper No. 24886*, National Bureau of Economic Research, October 2018, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_ papers/w24886/w24886.pdf.
- 91. Mary Amiti, Mi Dai, Robert C. Feenstra, and John Romalis, "How Did China's WTO Entry Affect U.S. Prices?" *NBER Working Paper 23487*, National Bureau of Economic Research, December 2018, https://www.nber.org/papers/w23487.
- 92. Germán Gutiérrez and Thomas Philippon, "Declining Competition and Investment in the U.S." *NBER Working Paper No. 23583*, National Bureau of Economic Research, July 2017, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w23583/w23583.pdf.
- 93. Daron Acemoglu, David Autor, David Dorn, Gordon H. Hanson, and Brendan Price, "Import Competition and the Great US Employment Sag of the 2000s," *Journal of Labor Economics*, 34(SI): S141-S198, 2016, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w20395/w20395.pdf; David H. Autor, David Dorn, and Gordon H. Hanson, "The China Shock: Learning from Labor Market Adjustment to Large Changes in Trade," *NBER Working Paper No. 21906*, National Bureau of Economic Research, January 2016, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w21906/w21906.pdf; David H. Autor, David Dorn, Gordon H. Hanson, and Jae Song, "Trade Adjustment: Worker-Level Evidence," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 129(4): 1799-1860, November 2014, https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qju026.
- 94. The lower bound is a direct estimate of the effect of trade on manufacturing employment and the upper bound represents downstream effects in manufacturing and produces an equally large employment effect outside of manufacturing. See: Daron Acemoglu, David Autor, David Dorn, Gordon H. Hanson, and Brendan Price, "Import Competition and the Great US Employment Sag of the 2000s."
- 95. Andrew B. Bernard, J. Bradford Jensen, and Peter K. Schott, "Survival of the best fit: Exposure to low-wage countries and the (uneven) growth of U.S. manufacturing plants," *Journal of International Economics*, 68(1): 219-237, 2006, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jinteco.2005.06.002.
- 96. Jonathan T. Rothwell, "Cutting the Losses: Reassessing the Costs of Import Competition to Workers and Communities," October 19, 2017, https://ssrn.com/ abstract=2920188.
- 97. Ildikó Magyari, "Firm Reorganization, Chinese Imports, and US Manufacturing Employment," Center for Economic Studies, October 2017, https://www2.census.gov/ces/wp/2017/CES-WP-17-58.pdf.
- 98. The Heckscher-Ohlin model (H-O model) of international trade posits that a country's comparative advantage is determined by its relative endowments of resources used in production (i.e., labor, land, capital, and entrepreneurship). Countries well-endowed with low-skill labor will therefore engage in the production of tradeable goods that are low-skill labor-intensive, such as basic manufacturing.

For an overview the H-O model and its application, See: Edward E. Leamer, "The Heckscher-Ohlin Model in Theory and Practice," *Princeton Studies in International Finance*, 1995, 77, https://ies.princeton.edu/pdf/S77.pdf; also see: Gary Clyde Hufbauer and Zhiyao (Lucy) Lu, "The Payoff to America from Globalization: A Fresh Look with a Focus on Costs to Workers," *Policy Brief no. 17-16*, Peterson Institute for International Economics, May 2017, https://www.piie.com/system/files/documents/pb17-16.pdf.

- Lorenzo Caliendo, Maximiliano A. Dvorkin, and Fernando Parro, "Trade and Labor Market Dynamics: General Equilibrium Analysis of the China Trade Shock," *Econometrica*, 87(3): 471-835, 2019, https://s3.amazonaws.com/real.stlouisfed.org/ wp/2015/2015-009.pdf.
- 100. Spencer G. Lyon, and Michael E. Waugh, "Quantifying the Losses from International Trade," March 2019 https://www.stern.nyu.edu/sites/default/files/assets/documents/ lwquantlosses.pdf; Zhi Wang, Shang-Jin Wei, Xinding Yu, and Kunfu Zhu, "Reexamining the Effects of Trading with China on Local Labor Markets: A Supply Chain Perspective."
- 101. The lower bound is a direct estimate of the effect of trade on manufacturing employment and the upper bound represents downstream effects in manufacturing and produces an equally large employment effect outside of manufacturing. Daron Acemoglu, David Autor, David Dorn, Gordon H. Hanson, and Brendan Price, "Import Competition and the Great US Employment Sag of the 2000s."
- 102. Adam Jakubik and Victor Stolzenburg, "The 'China Shock' Revisited: Insights from Value Added Trade Flows," *Staff Working Paper ERSD-2018-10*, World Trade Organization, October 26, 2018, https://www.econstor.eu/ bitstream/10419/187444/1/1040963676.pdf.
- 103. Jacqueline Varas, "The Impact of U.S. Imports on Manufacturing Employment," American Action Forum, May 11, 2020, https://www.americanactionforum.org/ research/the-impact-of-u-s-imports-manufacturing-employment/; Ildikó Magyari, "Firm Reorganization, Chinese Imports, and US Manufacturing Employment."
- 104. Jacqueline Varas, "How Removing Tariffs Would Create Jobs and Boost the Recovery," Social Capital Project, U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, February 8, 2021, https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/republicans/ analysis?ID=F09A61EC-1B98-4884-9CB2-607EC19C4D08.
- 105. Scott Winship, "What's behind Declining Male Labor Force Participation?"
- 106. Social Capital Project, "Inactive, Disconnected, and Ailing: A Portrait of Prime-Age Men Out of the Labor Force."
- 107. Ibid.
- 108. Medicaid, disability, and food assistance programs drove almost all of the increase. Angela Rachidi, "The Working Class and the Federal Government's Social Safety Net," American Enterprise Institute, January 2018, https://www.aei.org/research-products/ report/the-working-class-and-the-federal-governments-social-safety-net/. See also: Scott Winship, "Poverty After Welfare Reform," Manhattan Institute, August 22, 2016, https://media4.manhattan-institute.org/sites/default/files/R-SW-0816.pdf.
- 109. Council of Economic Advisers, "Expanding Work Requirements in Non-Cash Welfare Programs," July 2018, https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2018/07/Expanding-Work-Requirements-in-Non-Cash-Welfare-Programs.

pdf; Scott Winship, "The Conservative Case Against Child Allowances," American Enterprise Institute, March 5, 2021, https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/ the-conservative-case-against-child-allowances/; Veronique de Rugy and Andrea Castillo, "US Antipoverty Policy and Reform," *Mercatus Research*, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, July 2016, https://www.mercatus.org/publications/ government-spending/us-antipoverty-policy-and-reform.

- 110. Brian A. Jacob and Jens Ludwig, "The Effects of Housing Assistance on Labor Supply: Evidence from a Voucher Lottery," *American Economic Review*, February 2012, 102 (1): 272-304, DOI: 10.1257/aer.102.1.272; Robert Collinson, Ingrid Gould Ellen, and Jens Ludwig, "Low-Income Housing Policy," *Working Paper 21071*, National Bureau of Economic Research, April 2015, https://www.nber.org/system/files/ working_papers/w21071/w21071.pdf.
- 111. Craig Garthwaite, Tal Gross, and Matthew J. Notowidigdo, "Public Health Insurance, Labor Supply, and Employment Lock," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, Volume 129, Issue 2, May 2014, 653–696, https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qju005.
- 112. Laura Dague, Thomas DeLeire, and Lindsey Leininger, "The Effect of Public Insurance Coverage for Childless Adults on Labor Supply," American Economic Journal: Economic Policy, 9 (2): 124-54, May 2017, DOI: 10.1257/pol.20150059; Thomas Buchmueller, John C. Ham, and Lara D. Shore-Sheppard, "The Medicaid Program," Working Paper 21425, National Bureau of Economic Research, July 2015, https:// www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w21425/w21425.pdf.
- 113. Hilary Williamson Hoynes and Diane Whitmore Schanzenbach, "Work incentives and the Food Stamp Program," *Journal of Public Economics*, 96(1-2), February 2012, 151-162.
- 114. Gary Burtless, "The Work Response to a Guaranteed Income: A Survey of Experimental Evidence," Federal Reserve Bank of Boston Conference Series 30, 1986, 22–52; Scott Winship, "The Conservative Case Against Child Allowances." Other researchers find smaller effects, such as: Ioana Marinescu, "No Strings Attached: The Behavioral Effects of U.S. Unconditional Cash Transfer Programs," *Working Paper 24337*, National Bureau of Economic Research, February 2018, https://www. nber.org/papers/w24337. Evidence from other sources of unconditional income also show negative employment effects. See: Robert M. Feinberg and Daniel Kuehn, "Guaranteed Nonlabor Income and Labor Supply: The Effect of the Alaska Permanent Fund Dividend," *B.E. Journal of Economic Analysis & Policy*, 18, no. 3, July 2018, 1–13, https://www.degruyter.com/document/doi/10.1515/bejeap-2018-0042/html; Mikhail Golosov, Michael Graber, Magne Mogstad, and David Novgorodsky, "How Americans Respond to Idiosyncratic and Exogenous Changes in Household Wealth and Unearned Income," *Working Paper No. 2021-76*, Becker Friedman Institute, June 2021, https://bfi.uchicago.edu/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/BFI_WP_2021-76.pdf.
- 115. Richard V. Burkhauser, Kevin Corinth, and Douglas Holtz-Eakin, "Policies to Help the Working Class in the Aftermath of COVID-19: Lessons from the Great Recession," Discussion Paper Series No. 14166, Institute of Labor Economics, March 2021, http:// ftp.iza.org/dp14166.pdf; Casey B. Mulligan, The Redistribution Recession: How Labor Market Distortions Contracted the Economy, Oxford University Press, New York, 2012.
- 116. Angela Rachidi, "The Working Class and the Federal Government's Social Safety Net."

117. David Altig, Alan J. Auerbach, Laurence J. Kotlikoff, Elias Ilin, and Victor Ye, "Marginal Net Taxation of Americans' Labor Supply," *NBER Working Paper 27164*, National Bureau of Economic Research, May 2020, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_ papers/w27164/w27164.pdf.

118. Ibid.

- 119. Ron Haskins, *Work Over Welfare: The Inside Story of the 1996 Welfare Reform Law,* Brookings Institution Press, Washington DC, 2006.
- 120. *Ibid*; Scott Winship, "The Conservative Case Against Child Allowances;" Council of Economic Advisers, "Expanding Work Requirements in Non-Cash Welfare Programs;" Robert Rector and Jennifer A. Marshall, "The Unfinished Work of Welfare Reform," *National Affairs*, Number 48, Summer 2021, https://www.nationalaffairs.com/ publications/detail/the-unfinished-work-of-welfare-reform.
- 121. Jeehoon Han, Bruce D. Meyer, and James X. Sullivan, "The Consumption, Income, and Well-Being of Single Mother Headed Families 25 Years After Welfare Reform," Working Paper 29188, National Bureau of Economic Research, August 2021, https:// www.nber.org/papers/w29188; Hope Corman, Dhaval M. Dave, Nancy Reichman, and Ofira Schwartz-Soicher, "Effects of Welfare Reform on Household Food Insecurity Across Generations," Working Paper 29054, National Bureau of Economic Research, July 2021, https://www.nber.org/papers/w29054.
- 122. Dustin Chambers, Patrick A. McLaughlin, and Laura Stanley, "Regulation and Poverty: An Empirical Examination of the Relationship between the Incidence of Federal Regulation and the Occurrence of Poverty across the States," *Working Paper*, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, 2018, https://www.mercatus.org/ system/files/chambers-regulation-poverty-mercatus-working-paper-v1.pdf.
- 123. Matthew Stewart, "The 9.9 Percent Is the New American Aristocracy," The Atlantic, June 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2018/06/the-birth-of-anew-american-aristocracy/559130/. See also: Richard V. Reeves, Dream Hoarders: How the American Upper Middle Class Is Leaving Everyone Else in the Dust, Why That Is a Problem, and What to Do About It, Brookings Institution Press: June 13, 2017; Brink Lindsey and Steven M. Teles, The Captured Economy: How the Powerful Enrich Themselves, Slow Down Growth, and Increase Inequality, Oxford University Press: November 10, 2017.
- 124. Dick M. Carpenter II, Lisa Knepper, Angela C. Erickson, and John K. Ross, "License to Work: A National Study of Burdens from Occupational Licensing," Institute for Justice, May 2012, https://www.ij.org/images/pdf_folder/economic_liberty/ occupational_licensing/licensetowork.pdf. See also: Paul J. Larking, Jr. "Public Choice Theory and Occupational Licensing," *Harvard Journal of Law & Public Policy*, Vol. 39, 2010, https://www.harvard-jlpp.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/21/2010/01/39_1_ Larkin_F-1.pdf.
- 125. Nicholas Clairmont, "D.C.'s Misguided Attempt to Regulate Daycare," *The Atlantic*, July 11, 2017, https://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2017/07/dc-daycare-regulations-credentialism/532449/.
- 126. Stephen Slivinsky, "You Can Take It with You: A Case for Occupational Licensing Reciprocity," *Policy Report No. 2020–01*, Center for the Study of Economic Liberty, Arizona State University, March 2, 2020, https://csel.asu.edu/sites/default/ files/2020-02/CSEL-2020-01-You-Can-Take-It-with-You-03_02_20.pdf.

- 127. Treasury Office of Economic Policy, Council of Economic Advisers, and the Department of Labor, "Occupational Licensing: A Framework for Policymakers," July 2015, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/docs/licensing_report_ final_nonembargo.pdf.
- 128. National Council of State Boards of Nursing, Inc., "Nurse Licensure Compact (NLC)," 2021, https://www.ncsbn.org/nurse-licensure-compact.htm.
- 129. Interstate Medical Licensure Compact, "Homepage," 2021, https://imlcc.org/.
- 130. Karen A. Goldman, "Options to Enhance Occupational License Portability," Federal Trade Commission, September 2018, https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/ reports/options-enhance-occupational-license-portability/license_portability_policy_ paper_0.pdf.
- 131. Senator Mike Lee, "Military Spouse Licensing Relief Act of 2021," S.1084—117th Congress, April 13, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senatebill/1084/; Senator Mike Lee, "Alternative to Licensing that Lower Obstancles to Work (ALLOW) Act," *Press Release*, n.d., https://www.lee.senate.gov/public/index. cfm?p=alternatives-to-licensing-that-lower-obstacles-to-wrok-allow-act. See also: Paul J. Larkin, Jr., "A Positive Step Toward Occupational Licensing Reform: The ALLOW Act," *Legal Memorandum No. 212*, The Heritage Foundation, July 21, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/government-regulation/report/positive-step-towardoccupational-licensing-reform-the-allow-act.
- 132. Senator Mike Lee, "Sens. Lee, Grassley Introduce TEAM Act to Reform Antitrust Law," *Press Release*, June 14, 2021, https://www.lee.senate.gov/2021/6/sens-lee-grassley-introduce-team-act-to-reform-antitrust-law.
- 133. U.S. Census Bureau, "Survey of Business Owners and Self-Employed Persons (SBO)," https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/sbo.html. See also: Small Business Administration, "Frequently Asked Questions," https://www.sba.gov/sites/default/ files/advocacy/SB-FAQ-2016_WEB.pdf.
- 134. Olivia Gonzalez and Nolan Gray, "Home-Based Businesses Are Coming," *City Journal*, March 31, 2020, https://www.city-journal.org/covid-19-rise-of-home-based-businesses. See also: Colin M. Mason, Sara Carter, and Stephen Tagg, "Invisible Businesses: The Characteristics of Home-based Businesses in the United Kingdom," Regional Studies, Vol. 45, Iss. 5, 2011, 625-639, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00343401003614241.
- 135. Christina Sandefur, "Getting Out of Your Business," *Regulation*, Winter 2018-2019, https://www.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/serials/files/regulation/2018/12/regulationv41n4-5.pdf; C. Jarrett Dieterle and Shoshana Weissmann, "When the City Comes for Your Home-Based Business," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 15, 2018, https://www.wsj. com/articles/when-the-city-comes-for-your-home-based-business-1531691394.
- 136. C. Jarrett Dieterle and Shoshana Weissmann, "When the City Comes for Your Home-Based Business."
- 137. Christina Sandefur, "Getting Out of Your Business."
- 138. Olivia Gonzalez and Nolan Gray, "Zoning for Opportunity: A Survey of Home-Based-Business Regulations," The Center for Growth and Opportunity at Utah State University, March 11, 2020, https://www.thecgo.org/research/zoning-for-opportunitya-survey-of-home-based-business-regulations/.

- 139. Henry B.R. Beale, "Home-Based Business and Government Regulation," SBA: Office of Advocacy, February 2004, https://www.sba.gov/sites/default/files/Home%20 Based%20Business%20and%20Government%20Regulation.pdf. See also: Internal Revenue Service, "Publication 587 (2020), Business Use of Your Home," *Internal Revenue Service*, January 15, 2021, https://www.irs.gov/publications/p587.
- 140. Gig Economy Data Hub, "How many gig workers are there?" https://www.thecgo. org/research/barriers-to-portable-benefits-solutions-for-gig-economy-workers/.
- 141. Gig Economy Data Hub, "How many gig workers are there?"
- 142. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Contingent and Alternative Employment Arrangements — May 2017," June 7, 2018, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/ conemp.pdf; Paul Oyer, "The Independent Workforce In America: The Economics Of An Increasingly Flexible Labor Market," Upwork, November 30, 2016, https:// s3-us-west-1.amazonaws.com/adquiro-content-prod/documents/paul_oyer_the_ independent_workforce_in_america.pdf.
- 143. Adam Ozimek, "Understanding growth and changes in the demographic and compositional makeup of the freelance workforce amidst COVID-19," Upwork, 2020, https://www.upwork.com/releases/freelance-forward-economics-report.
- 144. Hyperwallet, "The Future of Gig Work is Female," https://www.hyperwallet.com/app/uploads/HW_The_Future_of_Gig_Work_is_Female.pdf.
- 145. Dan Papscun, "Grubhub Driver's Appeal Tackles Unsolved California Gig Issues," *Bloomberg Law*, June 9, 2021, https://news.bloomberglaw.com/daily-labor-report/ grubhub-drivers-appeal-tackles-unsolved-california-gig-issues.
- 146. Representative Robert C. Scott, "Protecting the Right to Organize Act of 2021," H.R.842 — 117th Congress, February 4, 2021, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117thcongress/house-bill/842.
- 147. Alex Gangitano, "Biden Administration Rescinds Trump Gig-Worker Rule," *The Hill*, May 5, 2021, https://thehill.com/regulation/labor/551880-biden-administrationrescinds-trump-gig-worker-rule.
- 148. Adam Michel, "Universal Savings Accounts a Flexible Financial Tool to Support the Gig Economy," The Center for Growth and Opportunity, July 2020, https://www. thecgo.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Universal-Savings-Accounts-a-Flexible-Finacial-Tool-to-Support-the-Gig-Economy.pdf.
- 149. Ibid.
- 150. Christina King, "Saving for Social Capital," Social Capital Project, U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, May 26, 2021, https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/ republicans/analysis?ID=2D14ADC0-B531-441F-A86C-96F190F97F99
- 151. Libby Reder, Shelly Steward, and Natalie Foster, "Designing Portable Benefits," The Aspen Institute, June 2019, https://www.aspeninstitute.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/06/Designing-Portable-Benefits_June-2019_Aspen-Institute-Future-of-Work-Initiative.pdf
- 152. Giuseppe Moscarini and Fabien Postel-Vinay, "The Cyclical Job Ladder," https:// cpb-us-w2.wpmucdn.com/campuspress.yale.edu/dist/1/1241/files/2017/09/Moscarini_ Postel-Vinay_AR_Economics-1wnzrpl.pdf.
- 153. Office of Economic Policy, "Non-compete Contracts: Economic Effects and Policy

Implications," U.S. Department of Treasury, March 2016, https://home.treasury. gov/system/files/226/Non_Compete_Contracts_Econimic_Effects_and_Policy_ Implications_MAR2016.pdf.

- 154. Because workers can easily leave their job, employers have a diminished incentive to offer generalized training. See: Daron Acemoglu and Jörn-Steffen Pischke, "Beyond Becker: Training in Imperfect Labour Markets," *The Economic Journal*, Vol. 109, No. 453, February 1999, F112–F142, https://economics.mit.edu/files/3810; Jonathan M. Barnett and Ted M. Sichelman, "The Case for Noncompetes," *The University of Chicago Law Review*, January 9, 2020, 953-1049, https:// chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=6193&context=uclrev.
- 155. Obama White House, "Non-Compete Agreements: Analysis of the Usage, Potential Issues, and State Responses," Department of the Treasury, May 2016, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/non-competes_report_final2.pdf.
- 156. Evan Starr, "The Use, Abuse, and Enforceability of Non-Compete and No-Poach Agreements: A Brief Review of the Theory, Evidence, and Recent Reform Efforts," Economic Innovation Group, February 2019, https://eig.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/02/Non-Competes-2.20.19.pdf.
- 157. Scott Winship, "What's behind Declining Male Labor Force Participation?"
- 158. Social Capital Project, "Inactive, Disconnected, and Ailing: A Portrait of Prime-Age Men Out of the Labor Force."
- 159. The Bureau of Justice estimates that, within five years of release, 76.6 percent of former state prisoners will be rearrested. See: Matthew R. Durose, Alexia D. Cooper, and Howard N. Snyder, Bureau of Justice Statistics, April 2014, https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/rprts05p0510.pdf. The U.S. Sentencing Commission estimates that, within eight years of release, 49.3 percent of former federal prisoners will be rearrested. See: Kim Steven Hunt, and Robert Dunville, United States Sentencing Commission, March 2016, https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/research-and-publications/research-publications/2016/recidivism_overview.pdf.
- 160. Danielle Cummings and Dan Bloom, "Can Subsidized Employment Programs Help Disadvantaged Job Seekers? A Synthesis of Findings from Evaluations of 13 Programs," *OPRE Report No. 2020-23*, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Office of Planning, Research, and Evaluation, February 2020, https://www.mdrc.org/sites/default/files/sted_final_ synthesis_report_feb_2020.pdf.
- 161. For a survey of the literature related to social capital and reentry, see: Mark T. Berg and Beth M. Huebner, "Reentry and the Ties that Bind: An Examination of Social Ties, Employment, and Recidivism," *Justice Quarterly* 28(2): 382-410, 2011, https://doi. org/10.1080/07418825.2010.498383.
- 162. There is a rather large sub-literature on the particular question of work, reintegration, and recidivism. For some of the most frequently cited articles, see: Philip J. Cook, et al., "An Experimental Evaluation of a Comprehensive Employment-Oriented Prisoner Re-entry Program," *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, 31(3): 355-382, 2015, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10940-014-9242-5; Peter Finn, "Job placement for offenders in relation to recidivism," *Journal of Offender Rehabilitation* 28(1-2): 89-106, 1998, https://doi.org/10.1300/J076v28n01_06; Christy A. Visher, et al., "Employment After Prison: A Longitudinal Study of Former Prisoners," *Justice Quarterly*, 28(5): 698-718, 2011, https://doi.org/10.1080/07418825.2010.535553; John
H. Laub and Robert J. Sampson, "Understanding Desistance from Crime," *Crime and Justice* 28, 2001, https://doi.org/10.1086/652208; Christopher Uggen and Melissa Thompson, "The Socioeconomic Determinants of Ill-Gotten Gains: Within-Person Changes in Drug Use and Illegal Earnings," *American Journal of Sociology*, 109(1): 146-185, July 2003, https://doi.org/10.1086/378036; and David B. Wilson, et al., "A Meta-Analysis of Corrections-Based Education, Vocation, and Work Programs for Adult Offenders," *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 37(4): 347-368, 2000, https://doi.org/10.1177/0022427800037004001.

- 163. Jeffrey Korzenik, "Commentary: How 'second chance' hires can boost the labor force, keep youth on track," Chicago Tribune, January 17, 2020, https://www.chicagotribune. com/opinion/chicago-forward/ct-opinion-chicago-forward-jobs-criminal-record-20200118-gaa5wtygqrc6rolmwmebzphxda-story.html. See also: The Last Mile, https:// thelastmile.org/; Dave's Killer Bread Foundation, https://www.daveskillerbread.com/ secondchances.
- 164. In too many instances social stigma is codified in law, barring the formerly incarcerated from entire industries. These "collateral consequences" have a well-documented effect of suppressing economic mobility and undermining reintegration efforts. See: Joe Palazzolo, "5 Things to Know About Collateral Consequences," The Wall Street Journal, May 17, 2015, https://blogs.wsj.com/ briefly/2015/05/17/5-things-things-to-know-about-collateral-consequences/. For an overview of the collateral consequences and their effects on opportunity for exoffenders, see: Gabriel J. Chin, "Collateral Consequences" in Reforming Criminal Justice: A Report by the Academy for Justice, Academy for Justice, Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law, Arizona State University, https://law.asu.edu/faculty/centers/ academyforjustice/report. For additional reports, see: Paul Samuels and Debbie Mukamal, "Reentry: A Report on State Legal Barriers Facing People with Criminal Records," Stanford Law School: Legal Action Center, January 2, 2004, https://law. stanford.edu/publications/after-prison-roadblocks-to-reentry-a-report-on-statelegal-barriers-facing-people-with-criminal-records/; Slivinski, Stephen, "Turning Shackles into Bootstraps: Why Occupational Licensing Reform Is the Missing Piece of Criminal Justice Reform," Center for the Study of Economic Liberty, Arizona State University, 2016, https://csel.asu.edu/sites/default/files/2019-09/csel-policy-report-2016-01-turning-shackles-into-bootstraps.pdf; Michelle Rodriguez Natividad and Maurice Emsellem, "65 Million 'Need Not Apply': The Case for Reforming Criminal Background Checks for Employment," National Employment Law Project, March 2011, https://www.nelp.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/65_Million_Need_Not_Apply. pdf.
- 165. In many jurisdictions, occupational licensing boards often outright reject people with conviction records from obtaining required licenses for a range of occupations. See: Nila Bala, "Let's Start the Re-entry Process in Prisons," R Street Institute, May 14, 2018, https://www.rstreet.org/2018/05/14/lets-start-the-re-entry-process-in-prisons/.
- 166. Amanda Agan and Sonja Starr, "Ban the Box, Criminal Records, and Racial Discrimination: A Field Experiment," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 133(1): 191-235, February 2018, https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qjx028; Jennifer L. Doleac and Benjamin Hansen, "Does 'Ban The Box' Help of Hurt Low-Skilled Workers? Statistical Discrimination and Employment Outcomes When Criminal Histories are Hidden," *NBER Working Paper 22469*, National Bureau of Economic Research, July 2016, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w22469/w22469.pdf.

167. Ryan D. Watstein, "Out of Jail and Out of Luck: The Effect of Negligent Hiring Liability

and the Criminal Record Revolution on an Ex-Offender's Employment Prospects," *Florida Law Review*, 61(3): 581-610, July 2009, https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/uflr61&i=587.

- 168. Department of Labor, "Fact Sheet #14: Coverage Under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA),"July 2009, https://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/whdfs14.htm.
- 169. Social Capital Project, "The Reward of Work, Incentives, and Upward Mobility," U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, December 1, 2016, https://www.jec.senate.gov/ public/index.cfm/republicans/2016/12/the-reward-of-work-incentives-and-upwardmobility.
- 170. Casey B. Mulligan, "The Employer Penalty, Voluntary Compliance, and the Size Distribution of Firms Evidence from a Survey of Small Businesses," *Working Paper*, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, June 2018, https://www.mercatus.org/ system/files/mulligan-employer-penalty-mercatus-working-paper-v1.pdf.
- 171. Senator Mike Lee, "Sen. Lee Introduces Working Families Flexibility Act," *Press Release*, April 4, 2019, https://www.lee.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2019/4/sen-lee-introduces-working-families-flexibility-act.
- 172. Angela Rachidi, "The Working Class and the Federal Government's Social Safety Net."
- 173. Jessica Semega, Melissa Kollar, Emily A. Shrider, and John F. Creamer, "Income and Poverty in the United States: 2019," *Current Population Reports*, U.S. Census Bureau, 60-270, 2020, https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/ publications/2020/demo/p60-270.pdf.
- 174. Ron Haskins, "Using Government Programs to Encourage Employment, Increase Earnings, and Grow the Economy," Mercatus Center at George Mason University, 2017, https://www.mercatus.org/publications/government-spending/usinggovernment-programs-encourage-employment-increase-earnings.
- 175. The Earned Income Tax Credit and the Additional Child Tax Credit also have a work requirement, as a household is required to have earnings to qualify for the credit.
- 176. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Administration for Children & Families, Office of Family Assistance, "FY2020 TANF Caseload," June 15, 2021, https:// www.acf.hhs.gov/media/16242. In 2020, on average, 4.2 percent of families on TANF were headed by two parents, 43.8 percent were headed by single parents, and the remainder were from non-parent families. In cases where there is no parent, it is usually means the child is living with someone other than the parents or the parent is ineligible for TANF because of non-citizen status or because they are receiving benefits from SSI. See: Olivia Golden and Amelia Hawkins, "TANF Child-Only Cases," *Urban Institute*, November 2011, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/ publication/25426/412573-TANF-Child-Only-Cases.PDF.
- 177. Scott Winship, "Welfare Reform Has Moved Millions Out of Poverty," *Economics 21*, June 20, 2016, https://economics21.org/html/welfare-reform-has-moved-millions-out-poverty-1893.html.
- 178. Robert Rector and Vijay Menon, "Understanding the Hidden \$1.1 Trillion Welfare System and How to Reform It," The Heritage Foundation, April 5, 2018, https://www. heritage.org/welfare/report/understanding-the-hidden-11-trillion-welfare-systemand-how-reform-it.

- 179. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children & Families, Office of Family Assistance, "Work Participation Rates—Fiscal Year 2019," August 21, 2020, https://www.acf.hhs.gov/ofa/data/work-participation-rates-fiscal-year-2019.
- 180. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, "Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Participation and Costs," May 7, 2021, https://fns-prod. azureedge.net/sites/default/files/resource-files/SNAPsummary-5.pdf.
- 181. Kathryn Cronquist and Sarah Lauffer, "Characteristics of Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Households: Fiscal Year 2017," U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Policy Support, https://fns-prod.azureedge. net/sites/default/files/ops/Characteristics2017.pdf. See: Table A.26. Work status of participants by age and household composition, 5,051,000 Non-elderly adults without disabilities (age 18 to 59) living in childless households as compared to 41,491,000 total participants.
- 182. Allison Barrett, "Characteristics of Food Stamp Households: Fiscal Year 2005," *Mathematica Policy Research*, September 2006, accessed June 3, 2021, Table 3.5, https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/2005Characteristics.pdf. .
- 183. Chloe N. East, "The Labor Supply Response to Food Stamp Access," October 27, 2016, http://www.chloeneast.com/uploads/8/9/9/7/8997263/east_fs_ls.pdf.
- 184. Angela Rachidi, "The pandemic is not a good reason to expand a flawed safety net," American Enterprise Institute, July 21, 2021, https://www.aei.org/poverty-studies/thepandemic-is-not-a-good-reason-to-expand-a-flawed-safety-net/. See also: Angela Rachidi, "The Working Class and the Federal Government's Social Safety Net."
- 185. Robert Rector, Rachel Sheffield, Kevin Dayaratna, and Jamie Hall, "Maine Food Stamp Work Requirement Cuts Non-Parent Caseload by 80 Percent," Heritage Foundation, February 8, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/welfare/report/maine-foodstamp-work-requirement-cuts-non-parent-caseload-80-percent.
- 186. The final rule faces litigation and the Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA) temporarily and partially suspends the ABAWD time limit. Robert Doar and Matt Weidinger, "Proposed rule | Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program: Requirements for able-bodied adults without dependents," American Enterprise Institute, April 2, 2019, https://www.aei.org/research-products/testimony/proposedrule-snap-requirements-for-able-bodied-adults-without-dependents/. United States Department of Agriculture, "Requirements for Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents Final Rule Injunction," Food and Nutrition Services, May 11, 2020, https:// www.fns.usda.gov/snap/requirements-abawd-final-rule-injunction.
- 187. Robert Rector, Rachel Sheffield, and Kevin Dayaratna, "Maine Food Stamp Work Requirement Cuts Non-Parent Caseload by 80 Percent."
- 188. When asked about the people leaving the rolls, Mary C. Mayhew, Commissioner of the Maine Department of Health and Human Services explained, "When we began requiring able-bodied adults without dependents (ABAWDs) to work 20 hours per week, volunteer an hour per day, or attend vocational training in order to maintain food stamp benefits, only about one in five complied. Even when we have reached out to ABAWDs with job and volunteer opportunities, they have opted simply to go without benefits and have declined to participate in the training or volunteer opportunities. It is truly a sad situation but it underscores the point that we cannot enable willful inactivity and it is imperative that these programs are designed to help

people who are making a genuine attempt to transition from poverty to prosperity. They cannot be a way of life." *Ibid*, 8.

- 189. Senator Mike Lee, "Welfare Reform," *Conservative Reform Agenda*, n.d., https://www.lee.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/welfare-reform-and-upward-mobility.
- 190. Gene Falk, Alison Mitchell, Karen E. Lynch, Maggie McCarty, William R. Morton, and Margot L. Crandall-Hollick, "Need-Tested Benefits: Estimated Eligibility and Benefit Receipt by Families and Individuals," Congressional Research Service, December 30, 2015, https://www.crs.gov/Reports/R44327.
- 191. Christian J. Wolfe, Kathryn E. Rennie, and Christopher J. Truffer, "2017 Actuarial Report on the Financial Outlook for Medicaid," Office of the Actuary: CMS, 2017, https://www.cms.gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Research/ ActuarialStudies/Downloads/MedicaidReport2017.pdf.
- 192. Authors' calculations. In 2010 the age threshold was 25, not 26, which may account for a small portion the increase. See: United States Census Bureau, "Medicaid/Means-Tested Public Coverage By Sex By Age," Center for Medicare-Medicaid Services, https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=health%20 insurance&hidePreview=false&table=B27007&tid=ACSDT1Y2018.B27007. For poverty rate for age 19-64 See KFF, "Poverty Rate by Age," 2019, https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/poverty-rate-by-age/?activeTab=graph¤tTimeframe=0&startTi meframe=11&selectedDistributions=adults-19-64&selectedRows=%7B%22wrapups%2 2:%7B%22united-states%22:%7B%7D%7D%7D&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Loca tion%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D.
- 193. Robert Rector, "Work Requirements in Medicaid Won't Work. Here's a Serious Alternative," *Daily Signal*, March 19, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/health-carereform/commentary/work-requirements-medicaid-wont-work-heres-seriousalternative.
- 194. The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) has since begun rescinding previous authorizations. Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. Medicaid waiver tracker: approved and pending Section 1115 waivers by state. See: KFF, "Medicaid Waiver Tracker: Approved and Pending Section 1115 Waivers by State," https://www.kff.org/ medicaid/issue-brief/medicaid-waiver-tracker-approved-and-pending-section-1115waivers-by-state/.
- 195. Rea S. Hederman Jr., Andrew J. Kidd, Tyler Shankel, and James Woodward, "Healthy and Working Benefits of Work Requirements for Medicaid Recipients," Buckeye Institute: Economic Research Center, December 3, 2018, https://www.heartland. org/_template-assets/documents/publications/Healthy-Working-Benefits-of-Work-Requirements-for-Medicaid-Recipients-policy-report.pdf. See also: Doug Badger, "Medicaid Work Requirements Could Help the Poor," Heritage Foundation, January 9, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/medicaid/commentary/medicaid-workrequirements-could-help-the-poor.
- 196. House Budget Committee Majority Staff "Expanding Opportunity in America: A Discussion Draft from the House Budget Committee," House of Representatives, July 24, 2014, https://republicans-budget.house.gov/uploadedfiles/expanding_ opportunity_in_america.pdf. Similar approaches, including the idea of a stateadministered "Flex Fund" to grant states flexibility to tackle distinct local challenges. See: Michael Tanner, "Twenty Years after Welfare Reform: The Welfare System Remains in Place," *Law and Liberty*, May 2, 2016, https://www.lawliberty.org/liberty-

forum/twenty-years-after-welfare-reform-the-welfare-system-remains-in-place/.

- 197. House Budget Committee Majority Staff, "Expanding Opportunity in America: A Discussion Draft from the House Budget Committee," 15.
- 198. Scott Winship, "How to Fix Disability Insurance," *National Affairs*, 46: Winter 2015, https://www.nationalaffairs.com/publications/detail/how-to-fix-disability-insurance.
- 199. Jason J. Fichtner and Jack Salmon, "Reforming the Social Security Disability Insurance Program to Encourage Work and Labor Force Participation: Lessons from the United Kingdom," Mercatus Center, June 21, 2018, https://www.mercatus.org/ publications/government-spending/reforming-social-security-disability-insuranceprogram-encourage.
- 200. Authors' calculations. See: Table 4. "Beneficiaries in Current-Payment Status," Office of Retirement and Disability Policy, https://www.ssa.gov/policy/docs/statcomps/di_asr/2019/sect01b.html.
- 201. Nicole Maestas, Kathleen J. Mullen, and Alexander Strand, "The Effects of Economic Conditions on the Disability Insurance Program: Evidence from the Great Recession," National Bureau of Economic Research, December 2018, https://www.nber.org/ papers/w25338.pdf. See also: Nicole Maestas, Kathleen J. Mullen, and Alexander Strand, "Does Disability Insurance Receipt Discourage Work? Using Examiner Assignment to Estimate Causal Effects of SSDI Receipt," *American Economic Review* 2013, 103(5): 1797–1829, 2013, https://eml.berkeley.edu/~saez/course/maestas-mullenstrandAER13.pdf.
- 202. Social Security Administration, "Substantial Gainful Activity," https://www.ssa.gov/oact/cola/sga.html.
- 203. Scott Winship, "How to Fix Disability Insurance.,"
- 204. Mark Warshawsky and Ross Marchand, "Modernizing the SSDI Eligibility Criteria: A Reform Proposal that Eliminates the Outdated Medical-Vocational Grid." *Working Paper*, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, June 7, 2018, http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3191389.
- 205. Geri Stengel, "Working From Home Opens The Door To Employing People With Disabilities," *Forbes*, April 20, 2020, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ geristengel/2020/04/20/working-from-home-opens-the-door-to-employing-peoplewith-disabilities/?sh=193f645e14bf.
- 206. Mark Warshawsky, and Ross Marchand, "Modernizing the SSDI Eligibility Criteria: A Reform Proposal that Eliminates the Outdated Medical-Vocational Grid."
- 207. Jason J. Fichtner and Jason S. Seligman, "Saving Social Security Disability Insurance: Designing and Testing Reforms Through Demonstration Projects," *Working Paper*, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, August 17, 2018, https://www.mercatus. org/system/files/fichtner-social-security-disability-mercatus-working-paper-v1.pdf.
- 208. Bonnie O'Day and David Stapleton, "The United Kingdom Pathways to Work Program: A Path to Employment?" Center for Studying Disability Policy, 8(2): 1-4, September 2008, https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/ download?doi=10.1.1.573.6894&rep=repl&type=pdf. See also: Ryan Streeter, "America can Reform Welfare with Important Lessons from Europe," *The Hill*, January 2, 2018, https://thehill.com/opinion/finance/367005-america-can-reform-welfare-withimportant-lessons-from-europe; Jason J. Fichtner and Jack Salmon, "Reforming the

Social Security Disability Insurance Program to Encourage Work and Labor Force Participation: Lessons from the United Kingdom."

- 209. Jeffrey, B. Liebman, "Understanding the Increase in Disability Insurance Benefit Receipt in the United States," *American Economic Journal*, 29(2): 123-150, Spring 2015, https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/jep.29.2.123; David C. Stapleton, Yonatan Ben-Shalom, and David R. Mann, "Phased Development of a Modern Gateway for Disability Benefits," Mathematica Policy Research, May 29, 2019, https://www.mathematica.org/our-publications-and-findings/publications/phaseddevelopment-of-a-modern-gateway-for-disability-benefits; Winship, Scott, "How to Fix Disability Insurance."
- 210. William Morton, "Social Security Disability Insurance (SSDI) and Supplemental Security Income (SSI): Eligibility, Benefits, and Financing," Congressional Research Service, May 16, 2018, https://www.crs.gov/Reports/R44948.
- 211. Richard V. Burkhauser and Mary C. Daly, *The Declining Work and Welfare of People with Disabilities*, Washington, D.C., American Enterprise Institute Press, 2011, 65-66.
- 212. Social Security Administration, "SSI Annual Statistical Report, 2019," Table 4, https://www.ssa.gov/policy/docs/statcomps/ssi_asr/index.html.
- 213. Ibid. Table 5.
- 214. Author's calculations, *Ibid*, See Table 30: https://www.ssa.gov/policy/docs/statcomps/ ssi_asr/index.html.
- 215. Richard V. Burkhauser and Mary C. Daly, *The Declining Work and Welfare of People with Disabilities*.
- 216. Social Security Administration, "Substantial Gainful Activity," https://www.ssa.gov/oact/cola/sga.html.
- 217. Richard V. Burkhauser and Mary C. Daly, *The Declining Work and Welfare of People with Disabilities*; Author's calculations, Social Security Administration, "SSI Annual Statistical Report, 2019," Table 43, https://www.ssa.gov/policy/docs/statcomps/ssi_asr/index.html.
- 218. Social Security Administration, "SSI Annual Statistical Report, 2019," Table 4, https://www.ssa.gov/policy/docs/statcomps/ssi_asr/.
- 219. Robert Barro, "The Folly of Subsidizing Unemployment," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 30, 2010; Lawrence F. Katz and Bruce D. Meyer, "The Impact of the Potential Duration of Unemployment Benefits on the Duration of Unemployment," *Journal* of *Public Economics*, 41, no. 1, 1990: 45–72; Alan B. Krueger and Andreas Mueller, "Job Search and Unemployment Insurance: New Evidence from Time Use Data," *Journal* of *Public Economics*, 94, no. 3-4, 2010: 298–307; Julie B. Cullen and Jonathan Gruber, "Does Unemployment Insurance Crowd Out Spousal Labor Supply?" *Journal* of Labor Economics, 18, no. 3 2000: 546–72; Eric Engen and Jonathan Gruber, "Unemployment Insurance and Precautionary Saving," *Working Paper No. 5252*, National Bureau of Economic Research, September 1995.
- 220. Alan Cole, "Anti-Work Requirements and a Post-COVID U.S.," Social Capital Project, U.S. Joint Economic Committee, July 1, 2021, https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/republicans/2021/7/anti-work-requirements-and-a-post-covid-u-s.
- 221. Katharine G. Abraham, John C. Haltiwanger, Kristin Sandusky, and James Spletzer,

"The Consequences of Long-Term Unemployment: Evidence from Linked Survey and Administrative Data," *Working Paper 22665*, National Bureau of Economics, February 2018, https://www.nber.org/papers/w22665.

- 222. This proposal is based on a successful Chilean program. Veronique de Rugy, "A Timely Redux for Personal Unemployment Insurance Savings Accounts," *Policy Brief Special Edition*, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, April 3, 2020, https:// www.mercatus.org/system/files/de-rugy-unemployment-savings-mercatus-v1.pdf; Gonzalo Reyes Hartley, Jan C. van Ours, and Milan Vodopivec, "Incentive Effects of Unemployment Insurance Savings Accounts: Evidence from Chile," *Labour Economics*, 18, no. 6, December 2011: 798–809, https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/abs/pii/S0927537111000728.
- 223. Francesca Valentini, "Unemployment Insurance Savings Accounts: An Overview," *ETLA Discussion Papers No. 1136*, Research Institute of the Finnish Economy, Helsinki, 2008.
- 224. Reforms in this vein were passed by Congress in 2018 to strengthen referral services and training interventions in the Reemployment Services and Eligibility Assessment program, which target cases where a UI recipient was likely to exhaust their benefits before finding work. Matt Weidinger, "Congress takes bipartisan steps to expand successful, pro-work intervention," American Enterprise Institute, April 2, 2019, https:// www.aei.org/poverty-studies/congress-takes-bipartisan-steps-to-expand-successfulpro-work-intervention/. See also: Oren Cass, Robert Doar, Kenneth A. Dodge, William A. Galston, Ron Haskins, Tamar Jacoby Anne Kim, Lawrence M. Mead, Bruce Reed, Isabel V. Sawhill, Ryan Streeter, Abel Valenzuela, and W. Bradford Wilcox, "Work, Skills, Community: Restoring Opportunity for the Working Class, Working Class Study Group, Opportunity America," American Enterprise Institute, Brookings Institution, 2018, http://opportunityamericaonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/WCG-final_ web.pdf.
- 225. David Neumark and Peter Shirley, "Myth or Measurement: What Does the New Minimum Wage Research Say about Minimum Wages and Job Loss in the United States?" *Working Paper 28388*, National Bureau of Economic Research, May 2021, https://www.nber.org/papers/w28388.
- 226. Jeffrey Clemens and Michael Wither, "The Minimum Wage and the Great Recession: Evidence of Effects on the Employment and Income Trajectories of Low-Skilled Workers," *Journal of Public Economics*, 170: 53-67, December 2014, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2019.01.004.
- 227. Andrew Hanson and Zackary Hawley, "The \$10.10 Minimum Wage Proposal: An Evaluation across States," *Journal of Labor Research*, *35(4)*: 323-345, December 2014, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12122-014-9190-8.
- 228. Brady P. Horn, Johanna Catherine Maclean, and Michael R. Strain, "Do minimum wage increases influence worker health?" *Economic Inquiry*, 55(4): 1986-2007, 2017, https://doi.org/10.1111/ecin.12453; https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3466.
- 229. Internal Revenue Service, "About EITC," December 2019, https://www.eitc.irs.gov/eitc-central/about-eitc/about-eitc.
- 230. Bruce D. Meyer, and Dan T. Rosenbaum, "Welfare, the Earned Income Tax Credit, and the Labor Supply of Single Mothers," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 116(3): 1063-1114, August 2001, https://doi.org/10.1162/00335530152466313.

231. Ibid.

- 232. Henrik Kleven, "The EITC and the Extensive Margin: A Reappraisal," NBER Working Paper 26405, National Bureau of Economic Research, October 2019, https:// www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w26405/w26405.pdf; Lawrence M. Mead, "Overseeing the Earned Income Tax Credit," American Enterprise Institute, September 22, 2014, https://www.aei.org/articles/overselling-the-earned-income-taxcredit/.
- 233. Richard Rubin and Eric Morath, "Obama, Ryan See Potential for a Tax-Policy Compromise," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 2, 2016, https://www.wsj.com/ articles/obama-ryan-see-potential-for-a-tax-policy-compromise-1454417318.
- 234. Robert Rector, Jamie Hall, and Noah Patterson, "The Earned Income Tax Credit for Childless Workers Largely Fails to Increase Employment or Earnings: Better Alternatives Needed," *Backgrounder No. 3558*, The Heritage Foundation, December 3, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/welfare/report/the-earned-income-tax-creditchildless-workers-largely-fails-increase-employment-or; Cynthia Miller, Lawrence F. Katz, Gilda Azurdia, Adam Isen, and Caroline Schultz, "Boosting the Earned Income Tax Credit for Singles: Final Impact Findings from the Paycheck Plus Demonstration in New York City," Manpower Demonstration Research Corporation, September 2018, https://www.mdrc.org/sites/default/files/PaycheckPlus_FinalReport_0.pdf.
- 235. For instance, EITC filers are responsible for 39% of all IRS individual tax-filer audits. See: Chris Edwards and Veronique de Rugy, "Earned Income Tax Credit: Small Benefits, Large Costs," Cato Institute and Mercatus Center, October 2015, https:// object.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/pubs/pdf/tbb-no-73.pdf.
- 236. Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration, "Improper Payment Reporting Has Improved; However, There Have Been No Significant Reductions to the Billions of Dollars of Improper Payments," U.S. Treasury, April 30, 2020, https://www.treasury. gov/tigta/auditreports/2020reports/202040025fr.pdf.
- 237. The utilization rate of the periodic, advance payment option for EITC (referred to as AEIC) never exceeded 2 percent of EITC claimants. See: Steve Holt, "Periodic Payment of the Earned Income Tax Credit," The Brookings Institution, December 2015, https://www.frbsf.org/community-development/files/Holt_Steve.pdf; Office of Management and Budget, "Budget of the U.S. Government FY2010," Analytical Perspectives, 270.
- 238. Nichols and Rothstein finds that "employers capture about \$0.36 of each dollar spent on the program through reduced wages." See: Austin Nichols and Jesse Rothstein, "The Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC)," *Working Paper 21211*, National Bureau of Economic Research, May 2015, https://www.nber.org/papers/w21211. Also, Leigh finds, "a 10 percent increase in the generosity of the EITC is associated with a 5 percent fall in the wages of high school dropouts and a 2 percent fall in the wages of those with only a high school diploma." See: Andrew Leigh, "Who Benefits from the Earned Income Tax Credit? Incidence among Recipients, Coworkers and Firms," *Journal of Economic Analysis and Policy: Advances in Economic Analysis and Policy*, 2010, 10 (1), Article 45, https://www.iza.org/publications/dp/4960/who-benefits-from-the-earned-income-tax-credit-incidence-among-recipients-coworkers-and-firms.
- 239. Nada Elissa and Hilary Hoynes, "Behavioral Responses to Taxes: Lessons from the EITC and Labor Supply," *Tax and the Political Economy*, 20(2006): 73-110, 2006,

https://doi.org/10.1086/tpe.20.20061905. See also: Nada Eissa and Jeffrey B. Liebman, "Labor Supply Response to the Earned Income Tax Credit," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 111(2): 605-637, May 1996, https://doi.org/10.2307/2946689; Trampe, Paul, "The EITC Disincentive: The Effects on Hours Worked from the Phase-out of the Earned Income Tax Credit," *Econ Journal Watch*, 4(3): 284-291, September 2007, https://ideas.repec.org/a/ejw/journl/v4y2007i3p308-320.html; Ximing Wu, "Labor Supply and Income Effects of the Earning Income Tax Credit and Welfare Programs," Manuscript, University of Guelph, 2005, http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/ download?doi=10.1.1.726.2930&rep=rep1&type=pdf.

- 240. Chris Edwards and Veronique de Rugy, "Earned Income Tax Credit: Small Benefits, Large Costs."
- 241. Andrew Hanson and Zackary Hawley, "Local Labor Markets and the Federal Earned Income Tax Credit," Marquette University and Texas Christian University, March 1, 2016, https://epublications.marquette.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1558&context=econ_fac.
- 242. Oren Cass, "The Wage Subsidy: A better Way to Help the Poor," *Issue Brief 37*, Manhattan Institute, August 2015, https://www.manhattan-institute.org/html/wagesubsidy-better-way-help-poor-7778.html; Lawrence F. Katz, "Wage Subsidies for the Disadvantaged, National Bureau of Economic Research, July 1996, https://www.nber. org/system/files/working_papers/w5679/w5679.pdf.
- 243. Oren Cass, "The Wage Subsidy: A better Way to Help the Poor."
- 244. If the second job is eligible for wage subsidy, but the first is not, there could be potentially negative tax consequences when it is time for a worker to file taxes. For other workers who do not work full-time or year-round, but their hourly earnings are too high for a wage subsidy despite making low annual income, this particular policy may be less well targeted for these workers than the traditional income-based EITC.
- 245. Charles Murray, *In Our Hands: A Plan to Replace the Welfare State*, Rowman & Littlefield, 2016.
- 246. Veronique de Rugy and Andrea Castillo, "US Antipoverty Policy and Reform," *Mercatus Research*, Mercatus Center at George Mason University, July 2016, https:// www.mercatus.org/system/files/Mercatus-deRugy-Anti-Poverty-Policy-v1.pdf.
- 247. Jennifer Burrowes, Joseph Fuller, Dan Restuccia, Manjari Raman, and Alexis Young, "Bridge the Gap: Rebuilding America's Middle Skills," Harvard Business School, Accenture, and Burning Glass, 2013, https://www.hbs.edu/competitiveness/Documents/ bridge-the-gap.pdf; National Skills Coalition, "United States' Forgotten Middle," 2017, https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&ved=2ahUKEwiHmvXVjrbuAhVqM1kFHZtHAIAQFjAAegQIARAC&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ecwdb.org%2Fdoc_download.php%3Fnum%3D136&usg=AOvVaw1kIMr1HQy5uS-4gj-QwXors; Fredrick M. Hess and RJ Martin, "Is Career and Technical Education Just Enjoying Its 15 Minutes of Fame?" American Enterprise Institute, February 2019, https:// www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Is-Career-and-Technical-Education-Just-Enjoying-Its-15-Minutes-of-Fame.pdf.
- 248. Peter Z. Schochet, Ronald D'Amico, Jillian Berk, Sarah Dolfin, and Nathan Wozny, "Estimated Impacts for Participants in the Trade Adjustment Assistance (TAA) Program Under the 2002 Amendments," Social Policy Research Associates and Mathematica Policy Research, Inc., August 2012, xvi, https://wdr.doleta.gov/research/ FullText_Documents/ETAOP_2013_10_Participant_Impact_Report.pdf.

249. The Council of Economic Advisers, "Government Employment and Training

Programs: Assessing the Evidence on their Performance," June 2019, https://web.archive.org/web/20210101035105/https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Government-Employment-and-Training-Programs.pdf.

- 250. Robert Doar, Harry J. Holzer, and Brent Orrell, "Getting Men Back to Work: Solutions from the Right and Left," American Enterprise Institute, April 20, 2017, https://www. aei.org/research-products/report/getting-men-back-to-work-solutions-from-theright-and-left/; Carl Van Horn, Tammy Edwards, and Todd Greene, "Transforming U.S. Workforce Development Policies for the 21st Century," W.E. Upjohn Institute for Employment Research, 2015, https://www.aspeninstitute.org/publications/ transforming-us-workforce-development-policies-21st-century/.
- 251. Richard Hendra, David H. Greenberg, Gayle Hamilton, Ari Oppenheim, Alexandra Pennington, Kelsey Schaberg, and Betsy L. Tessler, "Encouraging Evidence on a Sector-Focused Advancement Strategy: Two-Year Impacts from the WorkAdvance Demonstration," Manpower Demonstration Research Center, August 2016, Table 5.3, 132, https://www.mdrc.org/sites/default/files/2016_Workadvance_Final_Web.pdf.
- 252. U.S. Department of Labor, "U.S. Department of Labor Make Major Announcements on Apprenticeship Expansion," *News Release*, June 24, 2019, https://www.dol.gov/ newsroom/releases/eta/eta20190624.
- 253. Debbie Reed, Albert Yung-Hsu Liu, Rebecca Kleinman, Annalisa Mastri, Davin Reed, Samina Sattar, and Jessica Ziegler, "An Effectiveness Assessment and Cost-Benefit Analysis of Registered Apprenticeship in 10 States." Mathematica Policy Research, July 25,2012, xiv, https://wdr.doleta.gov/research/FullText_Documents/ ETAOP_2012_10.pdf.
- 254. Anthony P. Carnevale, Jeff Strohl, and Artem Gulish, "College is Just the Beginning: Employers' Role in the \$1.1 Trillion Postsecondary Education and Training System," Center on Education and the Workforce, 2005, https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ ED558166.pdf.
- 255. Jorge Klor de Alva, Jorge Klor, and Mark Schneider, "Apprenticeships and Community Colleges," American Enterprise Institute, May 17, 2018, https://www.aei. org/research-products/report/apprenticeships-and-community-colleges-do-theyhave-a-future-together/.
- 256. Kevin James, "9 Things to Know About Income-Share Agreements," U.S. News & World Report, August 5, 2019, https://www.usnews.com/opinion/knowledgebank/2015/08/04/why-income-share-agreements-can-be-an-alternative-to-studentloans.
- 257. Andrew Ross Sorkin, "No Tuition, but You Pay a Percentage of Your Income (if You Find a Job)," *The New York Times*, January 8, 2019, https://www.nytimes. com/2019/01/08/business/dealbook/education-student-loans-lambda-schools.html.
- 258. Preston Cooper, "Three Myths About Income-Share Agreements That Won't Die," *Forbes*, January 10, 2019, https://www.forbes.com/sites/prestoncooper2/2019/01/10/ three-myths-about-income-share-agreements-that-wont-die/.
- 259. Beth Akers, "How Income Share Agreements Could Play a Role in Higher Ed Financing," The Brookings Institution, October 16, 2014, https://www.brookings.edu/ research/how-income-share-agreements-could-play-a-role-in-higher-ed-financing/.
- 260. Richard Vedder, "Income Share Agreements, and Their Role in Making Higher Education More Affordable," *Forbes*, March 12, 2015, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ ccap/2015/03/12/income-share-agreements-and-their-role-in-making-highereducation-more-affordable/.

- 261. "Working class" defined as adults 25-64 with a high school diploma, no bachelor's degree, and reported annual income between \$20,000 and \$40,000. See: Rooney Columbus, "Nondegree Credentials, Work-Based Learning, and the American Working Class," American Enterprise Institute, January 11, 2019, https://www.aei.org/research-products/report/nondegree-credentials-work-based-learning-and-the-american-working-class/.
- 262. Stuart Butler, "Tottering Ivory Towers," Brookings Institution, August 12, 2014, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/tottering-ivory-towers/.
- 263. Taylor Maag, "What States Can Learn from Virginia's FastForward into the Future of Work," Jobs for the Future, June 18, 2018, https://www.jff.org/points-of-view/what-states-can-learn-virginias-fastforward-future-work/.
- 264. Senator Mike Lee, "The Higher Education Reform and Opportunity Act," S.2339 116th Congress (2019-2020), July 30, 2019 https://www.lee.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/ higher-education-reform-and-college-opportunity.
- 265. Oren Cass, "More Perfect Unions: Organized labor's adversarial approach has failed workers and society: it's time for a new model," *The City Journal*, 2017, https://www.city-journal.org/html/more-perfect-unions-15258.html.
- 266. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Union Members Summary," January 18, 2019, https://www.bls.gov/news.release/union2.nr0.htm.
- 267. Rachel Greszler, "How Voluntary Labor Organizations Can Help Employees and Employers," The Heritage Foundation, September 14, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/ jobs-and-labor/report/how-voluntary-labor-organizations-can-help-employees-andemployers
- 268. Oren Cass, The Once and Future Worker: A Vision for the Renewal of Work in America, 141-60.
- 269. Andrew Stern and Eli Lehrer, "How to Modernize Labor Law," *National Affairs*, Winter 2017, https://nationalaffairs.com/publications/detail/how-to-modernize-laborlaw.
- 270. Senator Mike Lee of the U.S. Congress Joint Economic Committee, Hearing on "Connecting More People to Work," November 20, 2019, https://www.jec.senate.gov/ public/index.cfm/hearings-calendar?ID=EB64E52B-510D-463B-B7D4-85B6BA1187B8.

Joint Economic Committee – Republicans

jec.senate.gov | G-01 Dirksen Senate Office Building Washington, DC 20510 | (202) 224-5171